
 

The City of Alpine held its 

regularly scheduled city coun-

cil meeting Dec. 6, with a swift 

meeting that led into an execu-

tive session. Ward 1 Council 

member Judy Stokes and Ward 

3 Council member Sara Tandy 

were both absent, but a quorum 

was present.

City Attorney Rod Ponton 

gave the council a year end 

review, focusing on the Texas 

Disposal Systems Contract 

negotiations for trash pick-up 

where the city will continue 

under the current contract. 

Ponton also spoke on the con-

tract for the City Manager and 

commented on the Emergency 

Management Services service 

change due to the untimely 

death of the previous direc-

tor. Ponton stated, “I have not 

heard of any complaints about 

the current EMS services, so it 

seems everything is proceeding 

well.”

City Manager, Megan Ant-

rim focused on praising Texas 

Department of Transportation 

Whether carried out 
recreationally or com-
petitively, fishing is a 
sport that can last a life-
time. A pastime, that is 
attracting more populari-
ty at Sul Ross State Uni-
versity with the Sul Ross 
Anglers Association, a 
fi shing club initiated in 
2021 that is supporting 
conservation efforts in 
conjunction with Texas 
Parks and Wildlife. 

Sul Ross undergradu-
ate student Blake Greer 
is one of the founding 
members of the fish-
ing club, which kicked 
off when a group of 
like-minded friends 
got together around the 
Rio Grande and at Bal-
morhea Lake while pro-
moting a healthy and re-
warding life-long hobby 
and sport. Greer, origi-
nally from East Texas 

and the Nacogdoches 
area, was interested in 
promoting conservation 
along with habitat and 
fi sheries, while compet-
ing in collegiate tourna-
ments across Texas and 
Arkansas.

Sul Ross had never 
had a fishing club be-
fore, and now they will 
be fi shing for more than 
just compliments, as the 
15-member Sul Ross 
Anglers plan to partake 
in a tournament and go 
on exciting outings and 
fi eld trips in 2023. Four 
of those members, in-
cluding Greer, fi sh com-
petitively at the colle-
giate level. 

“We do some conser-
vation work with Texas 
Parks and Wildlife, and 
we just want the skills 
and things that come 
with fishing available 
to everyone within Sul 
Ross, and kind of ex-

pand our knowledge to 
them and teach them 
about conservation and 
the skills needed to 
fi sh,” said Greer.  

Students are composed 
of both undergraduate 
and graduate students, 

and there has been an 
increase in the numbers 
of fishing enthusiasts 
who have joined, which 
Greer hopes will contin-
ue to surge in member-
ship. 

“It’s all about having 

fun while promoting 
conservation eff orts and 
learning valuable lessons 
with the camaraderie 
that fishing provides,” 
said Greer. “Building 
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Alpine singer-songwriter Neil Trammell entertains families at this year’s Christmas Stroll. Held on Sul Ross Avenue, at 
the former Sunshine House this past Saturday evening, this is the Second Annual Christmas Stroll that was the created 
by Alpine Historical member Abbey Branch.

Avalanche photo by Kara Gerbert

Annual 
Live 

Nativity 
Dec. 19-21

Fishing is a way of life for Sul Ross Anglers

Rental vacation homes under pressure

The Annual Live Na-
tivity, sponsored by Mi-
chael’s Mountain Min-
istry of Alpine, will be 
held December 19-21 at 
the stable area by Koker-
not Lodge.  Performanc-
es will begin at 7 p.m. 
each evening, with cof-
fee, hot chocolate, and 
cookies served to mem-
bers of the audience and 
participants after each 
night’s performance.

This year, the Live Na-
tivity will have been a 
part of the Alpine Christ-
mas tradition for approx-
imately 33 years. The 
Live Nativity’s present 
location began in 1991.  
In the late ’80s, the Live 
Nativity was just a still 
scene in front of the First 
Presbyterian Church. 
With very few props, 
though the same manger 
was used, there were no 
animals; just Mary, Jo-
seph, a shepherd or two, 
and an angel on a ladder 
behind a backdrop. 

As the vision for the 
production grew, Mi-
chael’s Mountain Minis-
try moved the program to 
the stable area between 

Strolling to Christmas tunes
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Lobby & Drive-Up Services Available!

Proudly Serving Our Community

BY KARA GERBERT
Managing Editor

See NATIVITY • 6

See COUNCIL • 6

Members of the Alpine City Council Chris Rodriguez, Ward 
2, Mayor Catherine Eaves, Martin Sandate, Ward 4, Jerry 
Johnson, Ward 5, City Secretary, Geo Calderon and City 
Manager, Megan Antrim prepare to begin last night’s regu-
larly scheduled meeting.

Avalanche photo by Kara Gerbert

BY ROXANNE HILL
Contributor

See ANGLERS • 6

Sul Ross Anglers at a Balmorhea Lake habitat construction project.
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Honor The Memories
Each service, unique and perfect in every way.

As a family-owned and -operated 

funeral home, we take our 

commitment to your family 

personally. We value your trust 

in us, and it is our honor to help 

you through your time of sorrow 

with compassionate service, 

professional guidance and a 

dignifi ed tribute to your dear 

departed loved one.

HonoringHonoring
the Memorythe Memory
of of YYour Lour Loovved Oneed One

OBITUARIES

Rosa Waters Garcia

It is with great sor-
row we announce the 
passing of Rosa Waters 
Garcia, who went to be 
with her Lord & Savior, 
Dec. 2.  

Rosa was born July 
16, 1953 in Alpine.  She 
is survived by her hus-
band Poncho Garcia, 
son Jason, daughter-
in-law Isela, two grad-
children Issa and Vin-
cent, one sister Sylvia 
Probasco, two brothers, 
Mack, and Jack Waters, 
two aunts Refugia Orte-

ga, Mary Ramirez, and 
seven nephews and two 
nieces.

She was preceded in 
death by her mother 
Jesusita Waters, fa-
ther Mack O. Waters, 
Grandfather Francisco 
Ramirez, one aunt Eli-
dora Billings and two 
uncles, Domingo and 
Cornellio Ramirez, and 
nephew Kenny Losoya. 
Rosa was the epitome 
of grace, pure kindness, 
and courage.  She never 
lost faith; she fought the 
good fi ght until the an-
gels called her home.
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Dorothy Leavitt

Dorothy Mai Leavitt, 
92, of Pilot Point, Texas 
passed away Friday, Nov. 
25. Dorothy was born 
Sept. 30,1930 in Mur-
freesboro, Tenn. to Elmer 
P. and Mamie Adams 
Marlin.

She lived on a farm 
outside of Murfreesboro 
with her parents and six 
siblings. Dorothy gradu-
ated from Middle Ten-
nessee State University 
where she met William 
“Bill” Carr Leavitt. They 
married on June 2, 1951, 
and in 1955 moved to 
Alpine. Dorothy was a 
public-school teacher 

before starting with Sul 
Ross State University. 
She started as a business 
teacher, advanced to reg-
istrar and then Dean of 
Admissions. During her 
tenure at Sul Ross, she 
and Bill took in several 
college students, which 
are considered their ‘ad-
opted’ daughters. Dorothy 
was involved in the Pilot 

Club, Relay for Life, and 
Sunshine House.

Dorothy is survived by 
her three sons, George 
Leavitt of Montrose, 
Colo., Billy Leavitt and 
wife Debi of Pilot Point, 
and John Leavitt and 
wife Denise of Bergheim, 
Texas; ten grandchildren, 
Mason, Jordan, Taylor, 
Marlin, Austin, Teshana, 
Tyrel, Teal, Lulu and 
Alex; six great-grandchil-
dren; two sisters, Virginia 
Puckett of Murfreesboro, 
Tenn., and Ronda Bratton 
of Nashville, Tenn. She is 
also survived by two sis-
ters-in-law, Betty Marlin 
and Joan Leavitt.

Dorothy was preceded 

in death by her husband, 
Bill, parents, Elmer and 
Mamie, three brothers, Jr, 
Sam and Clyde Marlin, 
and sister Peggy Marlin.

A memorial service will 
be held at 4:00PM, Sat-
urday, Dec. 10, at First 
Baptist Church, 203 N. 
4th Street in Alpine.

In lieu of fl owers, do-
nations may be made in 
Dorothy’s memory to 
Alpine Humane Society 
by mail at P.O. Box 1464, 
Alpine, Texas 79831.

The Sunshine House, 
402 E. Holland Avenue, 
Alpine, or West of the 
Pecos Republican Wom-
en, PO Box 714, Alpine, 
Texas 79831.

Angelita Torres

Angelita Torres, 86, of 
Alpine passed away on 
Nov. 30, in Alpine.  An-
gelita was born on Aug. 
2,1936 to Leonedez and 
Santiga Hernandez in 
Terlingua.

She was a housewife.  
Angelita was married to 
Vidal B Torres, Sr. and 
was the mother to Vidal 
Torres, Jr. (Lisa), Frankie, 
Angel, Sr. (Cecilia), Syl-
via Contreras (Esequiel 
“Zeke” Sr.), and Joel. 

She is the grandmother 
of Angel Torres, Jr. (Pre-
cilla), Esmeralda (BJ 
Epson), Julian (Yvonne), 
Lina Borrego (Eddie), 
Sonia Rodriguez (Ste-

fano), Vidal, III, Mireya, 
Esequiel “Zeke”, Jr., 
Xzavier, and Isabella; 
great-grandmother to 
Madyson and Francisco 
Torres, Kiyona Graham, 
Jameer and Kingston Ep-
son, Ariana, Anaya and 
Alessandra Torres along 
with six other beautiful 
great- grandchildren.  

Angelita is also sur-
vived by three brothers, 

Sammy, Guillermo, Do-
mingo, and their spouses, 
as well as many nieces 
and nephews.  Angelita 
was preceded in death by 
her loving husband Vidal 
B. Torres, Sr.

Grandma Angie, as 
everyone knew her, 
was a devoted wife, 
mother, grandmother, 
great- grandmother and 
was very faithful to the 
Catholic Church and was 
a member of the Gua-
dalupanas. Our family 
will always remember 
Grandma Angie for her 
kind heart, her spirit, her 
special blessings, and 
most of all her cooking.

Rosary will be Thurs-
day, Dec. 8, at 7 p.m., at 

Alpine Memorial Funeral 
Home Memorial Chapel.  
Funeral mass will be 
held on Friday, Dec. 9, at 
10:00 a.m., at Our Lady 
of Peace Catholic Church 
with burial to follow at 
Holy Angels Cemetery.  

Pallbearers will be An-
gel Torres, Jr., Vidal Tor-
res, III, Esmeralda Tor-
res, Julian Torres, Zeke 
Contreras, Jr., and Xza-
vier Contreras.

Online condolences 
may be left at: www.
alpinememorialfuneral-
home.com 

Services have been 
entrusted to Alpine Me-
morial Funeral Home in 
Alpine, Texas 

The fi rst of the Army 
Topographical Engi-
neers surveying for a 
road through the Davis 
Mountains were Lts. 
Wiliam H.C. Whiting 
and William F. Smith, 
1849, both serving under 
Col. Joseph E. Johnston, 
senior engineer in Texas.  
Whiting graduated first 
in the West Point Class of 
1845, and Smith fourth.

Whiting resigned to 
serve in the Confedera-
cy where his career was 
undistinguished.  Smith 
would serve in the Union 
Army where, using his 
engineer skills, he cre-
ated the famous ‘cracker 
line,’ relieving the siege 
of Federal forces at Chat-
tanooga and leading to 
the victories at Lookout 
Mountain and Mission-
ary Ridge.

Regrettably, Whiting 
and Smith left no illus-
trations of their passage 
through the Davis Moun-
tains in 1849, but Smith 
does provide a written 
description of Wild Rose 
Pass, this pass being the 
subject of what I think 
is the fi rst published im-
age of the Davis Moun-
tains.  Smith writes, “At 
the point where the road 

strikes the Limpia, it is a 
small stream rising from 
its rocky bed.  The hills 
were here, in August, 
clothed in verdure as 
green as if it were early 
spring.  Leaving the val-
ley, the road enters Wild 
Rose Pass.  This canyon 
in some places is not 
more than two hundred 
yards in width.  Colum-
nar basaltic rocks, that 
rise one behind another 
to many feet in altitude, 
form its sides, and pres-
ent a singular appear-
ance.”  From Wild Rose 
pass the survey party 
moved up the Limpia to 
camp where Fort Davis 
would be constructed 
fi ve years later.

It was not until 1857 

 In search of an image

by larry francell

FIDDLER’S

GREEN

See FIDDLERS • 10

God Bless America

NOTICE OF PUBLIC MEETING

TO DISCUSS ALPINE ISD’S

STATE FINANCIAL 

ACCOUNTABILITY RATING

Alpine ISD will hold a public meeting at 

5:30 P.M. on Wednesday, December 21, 2022 

to discuss Alpine ISD’s rating on the Financial 

Integrity Rating System of Texas (FIRST Report),

the State’s Financial Accountability System.

The meeting will be held in the Board Room of the 

Alpine ISD Administration Building located at

704 W. Sul Ross Avenue, Alpine, Texas.
Check out www.stocktonford.com for our inventory. 
If it’s not on our lot we can order it or find it for you!

2300 W. DICKINSON BLVD.
FORT STOCKTON

432-336-3351 • 800-300-2713 

Stockton Ford

2022 FORD EXPEDITION 
XLT MAX

STOCK #22161T

MSRP $67,970
*Save with 4.6% APR up to 60 months Ford Motor Credit 

Financing (with approved credit) 
See dealer for additional deals

2016 FORD EXPEDITION XLT
STOCK #22140A

MILES 49,000

MSRP $26,595
$10,000 HAIL DISCOUNT
HURRY ON IN SALE ENDS SOON

TOTAL $16,595

2022 FORD EXPLORER XLT
STOCK #22174T

MSRP $45,185
*Retail Cash $1,000 plus 2.9% APR  up to 60 months Ford 

Motor Credit Financing (with approved credit) 
See dealer for additional deals

2022 FORD BRONCO SPORT 
BIG BEND
STOCK #22171T

MSRP $34,385 
*Save with 3.9% APR up to 60 mos. Ford Motor Credit Financing

(With approved credit) See dealer for additional deals

USED VEHICLES 

2015 LINCOLN NAVIGATOR 4X4
STOCK #22154A

MILES 41,000

PRICE 
$30,395

2018 FORD EXPLORER XLT
STOCK #21028B

MILES 59,000

PRICE 
$29,395
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M

$

SPECIAL HAIL SAVINGS

Sunshine House Senior Citizens Center Meals on Wheels
402 E. Holland Ave. • Alpine, Texas 79830 • 432-837-5402

www.sunshinehousealpine.com

Join us for lunch Monday through Friday, 11:30 - 12:30.  • Cost is $7.00 per person. 
Sunshine House is an equal opportunity provider and employer.

Thank you for the following donations:  

Our Vision: A hunger-free, healthy community.
Our Mission: To provide quality nourishment and social enrichment in 

the lives of seniors, the homebound and disabled in Alpine, Texas.

Chachi Hawkins in honor of Dr. Doug Klepper
Toni Pate Brookover in memory of Joseph Goldman

Alpine Avalanche
Anonymous
Rita Gordon

evenbrite
David and Dorothy Mainz

James and Isabelle Blair
Michael and Martha Latta

Christina Pina Mendez
Donna Kuenstler
John R. Weisman

www.home.com
www.home.com
www.sunshinehousealpine.com
www.stocktonford.com


 

Bo Hancock is one of 
five game wardens as-
signed to this area, and 
he was recently honored 
as Game Warden of the 
Year. Hancock, an Air 
Force veteran, and dog 
handler was undecided at 
fi rst on what direction he 
wanted his post-military 
career to take. “I was re-
ally interested in search 
and rescue, and more 
specifi cally with the use 
of a dog. There aren’t 
very many paid options 
in that career path be-
cause most of them are 
volunteers. Lucky for 
me, the time frame in 
which I was separating 
from the military and 
looking for a new career, 
the Texas Game Wardens 
had just established a 
K-9 program, so that re-
ally drew me to the job,” 
Hancock stated.

Of the eight regions 
designated in the state of 
Texas, Brewster and Pre-
sidio counties fall into 
Region I. This region 
covers 38,000 square 
miles and runs from El 
Paso to Pecos and as far 
south as Presidio and Big 
Bend National Park. Due 
to the vastness of the area 
and smaller populations, 
this region does not see 
much of the action other 

more populated areas 
may see. Hancock re-
marked, “We don’t get a 
lot of attention out here. 
It is a little slower and 
we won’t get a lot of the 
front-page cases that oth-
er parts of the state will 
see, so sometimes what 
we do kind of goes unno-
ticed. This is fi ne though 
because it is not why we 
do the job.”

As far as being se-
lected for this award, 
Hancock said “It’s a new 

award, and there has only 
been one recipient prior 
to me. I was fi rst honored 
by being notifi ed I was to 
be the regional represen-
tative by my supervisor.  
I was fl attered and excit-
ed to win for the region, 
much less Game Warden 
of the Year.”

Supervisors for each 
region select one game 
warden to represent 
their region. From these 
nominees, the headquar-
ters staff  votes to award 

the honor of Game War-
den of the Year to one of 
the regional qualifi ers to 
represent the state. As 
to how the regional rep-
resentatives are chosen, 
there is a major and a 
lieutenant over the re-
gion. In Region I there 
are four districts, each 
led by a captain. These 
supervisory heads hold 
weekly staff meetings, 
and this is where the se-
lection of a representa-
tive is made. “Nominees 

are chosen on the criteria 
of what they contribute 
both to the region as well 
as their district. They 
are also considered for 
seeking out training and 
bringing that back as 
well as volunteering for 
diff erent things and gen-
eral job performance,” 
remarked Hancock. 

Considering the size of 
the two counties Hancock 
is assigned to, as well as 
the sometimes-challeng-
ing terrain, he may only 
see a few camps or a 
few people a day during 
a hunting season. “Be-
ing one of five Game 
Wardens in Brewster and 
Presidio counties, when 
you consider population 
numbers and numbers 
of hunters, five game 
wardens may seem like 

overkill. Geographically 
speaking, as diffi  cult as it 
is to get to campsites on 
certain ranches or loca-
tions in both counties, it 
may take me eight hours 
to get to and from the lo-
cation I’m heading to. So, 
we are fortunate to have 
as many as we do,” re-
plied Hancock. 

Hancock sees his job as 
rewarding on all fronts. 
Being in a slower paced 
area of the state, when 
time allows, he and his 
fellow game wardens 
can help in other areas of 
the state when needed. 
Game Wardens are state 
law enforcement offi  cers, 
so those assigned to this 
area help other law en-
forcement agencies dur-
ing times of need. But his 
job does not come without 
concern. Hancock feels 
the biggest obstacle fac-
ing wildlife is the linger-
ing threat of the lack of 
hunters and fishermen 
across the state. Hancock 
added, “Over roughly a 
30-year span, the numbers 
of hunters and fi shermen 
purchasing licenses has 
not increased. It has only 
maintained at a steady 
level. Younger genera-
tions are just not getting 
out and taking advantage 
of the opportunities that 
are needed for conserva-
tion of these animals.”
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“We don’t get 

a lot of 

attention out here. It 

is a little slower and 

we won’t get a lot of 

the front-page cases 

that other parts of 

the state will see, 

so sometimes what 

we do kind of goes 

unnoticed.”

— Bo Hancock, 

Game Warden

‘Game Warden of the Year’ awarded to local offi  cer
BY KARA GERBERT

Managing Editor

Texas Game Warden William ‘Bo’ Hancock receives the Game Warden of 
the Year award from Texas Parks and Wildlife Commission Chairman Arch 
“Beaver” Aplin, III and TPWD Executive Director Carter Smith.

Courtesy photo

To kick off  the holiday 
season, Texas Parks and 
Wildlife began stocking 
waterbodies across the 
state with rainbow trout. 
This annual event began 
Nov. 23 and will continue 
through Mar. 3. Fort Pena 
Colorado, better known 

as Post Park, will receive 
their first stocking of 
rainbow trout on Dec. 13. 
TPWD will stock again 
on Jan. 25, 2023.  Over-
all, TPWD plans to stock 
337, 469 rainbow trout in 
Texas this winter. Chil-
dren under 17 can fi sh for 

free in Texas, but adults 
must obtain a fi shing li-
cense with a freshwater 
fi shing endorsement. The 
bag limit for Post Park, 
and most of Texas, is fi ve 
trout. For more informa-
tion, you can access the 
TPWD website.

On Wednesday, Dec. 14 
from 5-7 p.m., in front of 
True Value, children have 
an opportunity to contact 
Santa via shortwave radio. 
“This, Santa Net, began 15 
years ago, when the Big 
Bend Amateur Radio Club 
started it as a club initia-
tive,” said Rob Kinucan, 

who is a member of the 
BBARC and a past offi-
cer. “This event introduces 
children to shortwave ra-
dio, and covers all four 
of the STEM academic 
disciplines,” Kinucan 
added.  Shortwave radio is 
similar to walkie talkies and 
allows you to can contact 

people around the world. 
The BBARC van will be 
onsite and will be staffed 
with Santa’s “elves” to help 
the kids contact the North 
Pole and talk to Santa. Par-
ents are reminded to dress 
their kids warmly. For more 
information, contact Rob 
Kinucan at 432-837-2055.

Hillside Baptist Church 
of Alpine is hosting their 
Sixth Annual Children’s 
Christmas Store, Saturday, 
Dec. 10.  The store will be 
in the Fellowship Hall at 
Hillside and will be open 
from 12 - 4 p.m. Children 
are invited to come shop 
for their parents, siblings, 
and other family members. 
Nothing will cost over $5, 
and most selections are in 

the $2 and under range. 
Donated, will be new and 
gently used gifting items 
for every member of the 
family.  Each child is 
asked to bring a list with 
the names they are shop-
ping for correctly spelled. 
They may purchase one 
item per person on their 
list.  Parent’s may stay and 
help their young children 
or leave for an hour or so 

and go run errands.   Adults 
will be on hand to assist the 
young shoppers make their 
selections, and our volun-
teers will box, wrap, or bag 
and tag the purchases while 
they wait.  All proceeds 
will go to the Children’s 
Advocacy of the Big Bend 
here in Alpine, Shana Sul-
livan, Director. For more 
information, please call 
Karen at 432-386-3071.

Constituents from Ward 4 recently attended the latest strategic planning meeting held by the City of 
Alpine at the Alpine Public Library on Dec. 1.

Avalanche photo by Kara Gerbert

Strategic Planning Ward 4

Children’s Christmas Store

Parks and Wildlife announces trout stocking

Reaching out to Santa

62 and over

1 Bedroom Units

All Electric
Subsidy accepted

To apply go to: 

alpineretirementhomes.com

Or call: 432-837-2259

Alpine Retirement
Low income Housing

a

1st MONTHRENT FREE

Bethany Ahern, Agent

2600 EAST US 90  2600 EAST US 90   ALPINE ALPINE

432-837-5792432-837-5792

MON.-FRI. 8-6  MON.-FRI. 8-6    SAT. 8-3  SAT. 8-3

SANTA
December 14December 14thth and 16 and 16thth    |    4-6pm

PICTURES WITHPICTURES WITH

Remember our Casa Gi� Tree for those in need.Remember our Casa Gi� Tree for those in need.

www.alpineavalanche.com

www.alpineretirementhomes.com
www.alpineavalanche.com
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 Opinions

Vote for this week’s poll online at:
www.AlpineAvalanche.com

RESULTS

ONLINE POLL

LETTERS

TEXAS PRESS 

ASSOCIATION

MEMBER 

20

WHAT IS A HOLIDAY 

TRADITION THAT YOU 

ALWAYS ADHERE TO? 

RESULTS

Traditional holiday meals

Watching football games on TV

Doing community service projects for the local 

community

Traveling to celebrate with friends and family

8 % 

32%

31%

29%

Now the Avalanche asks: 

What is a holiday tradition that you 

always adhere to?

-Traditional holiday meals

-Watching football games on TV

-Doing community service projects 

for the local community

-Traveling to celebrate with friends 

and family

THIS WEEK’S QUESTION

Send us your letters.
Please include your name, address 

and phone number for verification 
purposes. Only your name and city will 
be published.

Letters should be no more than 300 
words.

Letters become the property of the 
Alpine Avalanche and may be edited 
prior to publication for spelling and 
grammatical errors, clarity and length. 
Ad hominem attacks will not be ac-
cepted. Letters that include profanity 
or libel will not be printed.

Send your letters to editor@alpin-
eavalanche.com by noon Monday for 
consideration.
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Santa isn’t the 
only one making lists 
and checking them 
twice. Over the last 
seven months the 
City Council and City 
Administration have 
been busy making 
to-do lists based on 
the needs and desires 
of residents who have 
participated in Meet with the 
Mayor Sessions, City Council 
meetings, and who have reached 
out to us via phone, email, and 
social media. With the help of 
residents, a lot has been accom-
plished since May. 

Some of these accomplish-
ments include a cleanup of old 
tires near a resident’s home in 
conjunction with the county, and 
moving forward with demol-
ishing condemned properties. 
Pool pass fees were reevaluated 
and changed to better fi t diff er-
ent household situations. The 
city hired a Building Services 
Offi  cial who has spent time re-
evaluating permit fees that are 
charged for household repairs 
such as repairing or replac-
ing yard fences. Alpine PD has 
stepped up patrols along the one 
ways to discourage speeding. 

On the city website 
we have a map show-
ing which streets are 
currently under repair 
and which ones are 
next in line. We also 
fi xed all of the emer-
gency sirens in town 
so that every resident 
can hear them. And 
we have heard the 

many residents who asked that 
we create an updated noise ordi-
nance to maintain a balance be-
tween being designated a Music 
Friendly City and maintaining a 
quiet atmosphere for residents to 
enjoy. 

The city, in conjunction with 
Big Bend Action Committee, 
worked on a plan this summer 
that would enable residents, who 
are struggling to pay their water 
bills, to receive fi nancial assis-
tance just as has been done for 
gas bills. As the weather is get-
ting colder, more people have 
reached out to us concerned 
about the homeless. Alpine PD 
regularly checks up on those 
within the city limits and off ers 
them a place to warm up in the 
break room at the station. 

To increase transparency be-
yond what is legally required 

by the state, the city now has a 
radio show called “City Talk” 
that airs every other Thursday 
at 9:05 am. Each week a diff er-
ent city employee or employees 
are on the air explaining how 
their department and job works 
as well as answering questions 
from citizens who phone or text 
in. The city updated its website 
back in May to make it more 
user friendly. You can fi nd just 
about anything you are looking 
for on it. Also, the city has more 
of a presence on Facebook than 
in the past. Alpine PD has a page 
and is considered the offi  cial site 
for city announcements. The 
Hal Flanders recycling center 
also maintains a Facebook Page, 
as well as the Mayor Facebook 
Page that I manage. 

The City Council and the City 
Administration has been work-
ing hard to get more residents 
to become involved with the 
running and managing of our 
city. Democracy requires input 
from the constituents to func-
tion properly, otherwise we have 
nothing more than an oligarchy 
or aristocracy. Our Parks Board 
had a survey on the city web-
site in which people could give 
their opinion in regards to al-

lowing alcohol in our city parks 
with restrictions. These surveys 
were also available at City Hall 
for those with limited computer 
access. We’ve recently held six 
Strategic Planning Town Hall 
meetings at various locations on 
different days and at different 
times so that we could get input 
from a wide variety of residents 
on where they would like to see 
our city in one, three, fi ve, and 
10 years down the line. The next 
step will be to prioritize the ideas 
that the residents came up with 
by way of Strategic Planning 
Prioritizing Workshops in Janu-
ary and February. Please make 
plans to attend these meetings. 

Citizens are volunteering to 
help with diff erent things around 
town such as getting the clocks 
to work, and community clean-
ups as well as downtown tree 
trimming. The Lion’s club plans 
to order benches to install around 
town. One of our residents has 
ordered a $1000 worth of trees 
to replace those that have died in 
the downtown area. And other 
residents have obtained and do-
nated a bullet proof canine vest 
for our new canine offi  cer. Your 
city needs you; it takes a village 
to run a city.

Making a list and checking it twice

LETTERS TO THE EDITOR

Neighborhood life is at risk
Talk of the proposed Chisos 

Brewery is, “What will it do 

for the City of Alpine?” The 

economic growth to the town 

will bring in tourism, etc. This 

is not the talk in the neighbor-

hood. The talk is how this will 

change our neighborhood. 

The real question is, what will 
this brewery do to the fami-
lies that live in the south side 
neighborhood? If the brewery 
is successful, it will bring traf-
fi c, more noise, more lights, 
smells, lower the water pres-
sure, storage of wastewater 
and consumption of more wa-
ter. If it is not successful it will 

bring another empty metal 
building to Alpine. The eight-
foot metal fence will not soft-
en the sound but will vibrate 
the sound into our homes. The 
tower for tourists to view the 
stars will also give them the 
opportunity to view into our 
homes and yards. This brew-
ery will change the dynamics 

of this quiet neighborhood. I 
believe that the question that 
people need to ask is, “Do 
I want this in my neighbor-
hood?” I bet all would agree 
that they would not want this 
brewery next door to their 
home and children. 

Paula Wilson
Alpine

CATHERINE EAVES

Mayor, City of Alpine

“Secondhand animals make fi rst-class 
pets.” 

— Author unknown. I’m guessing a 
street-smart cat or a dog in the PR busi-
ness.

I’m an “appreciator of secondhand trea-
sures.” Guilty. Old car. Old records. Nice 
sounding aged guitars. 

And critters.
A house without a dog or a cat isn’t com-

plete, and a dog or cat without a home is 
sad. It’s no doubt a quieter and a little more 
organized home, but to me, animals just 
pick up where the kids left off  after grow-
ing up and moving out.

Mom had cats. Typically, walk-ons. 
That’s probably why, as soon as I bought 
my fi rst house up in Mount Pleasant 50 
years ago, the fi rst thing I did wasn’t buy 
furniture. I adopted a cat. 

Second kitty came Apr. 24, 1974, a date 
etched in my memory as the day of my fi rst 
solo fl ight while under the tutelage of in-
structor Doyle Amerson at the old Mount 
Pleasant Municipal Airport. The take-off s 
and landings came out even, fortunately. 
With feet back on the ground and ensuing 
new pilot celebrations done, I followed up 
on a lead. Someone knew I was looking for 
a “gimme cat.” 

Two kittens were ready for adoption. I 
took both, certain mom would welcome 
one. They looked like a mixture of Siamese 
and traveling salesman.

I gave mine the catchy name of “Kitty,” 
and she traveled with me to other des-
tinations before we ended up in Center 
about fi ve years later. During that time, 
she watched my family grow. And I never 
hesitated to warn them all, “Be careful, 

Kitty’s been in the 
family longer than 
any of you have.”

That lasted until 
my son came along. 
Lee was, shall we 
say, a “high-energy” 
youngster. In some 
households, cats 
climb curtains and 
bounce off  furniture. 
At our house, the cat 

watched and learned from Lee. 
When Kitty failed to show up for her last 

chow call, we were never sure if something 
had happened to her or if she ran out of 
nerve pills. Just packed her bags and hit the 
road.

She did attempt at least one escape. Next-
door neighbors, Kenneth and Theron Sand-
ers, were loading their travel trailer one 
morning with plans of a stay in Galveston. 
We wished them well, promising to keep 
an eye on things while they were away.

The following day, Kitty was nowhere 
to be seen. After a week went by, we were 
sure she was gone for good. A few days 
later, however, the Sanders returned home 
with a cat riding high in the front seat be-
tween them.

Seems that as our neighbors were pack-
ing their trailer with the door open, curi-
osity didn’t kill the cat, thankfully, but it 
earned her a week at the beach. According 
to Theron, at their fi rst fuel stop, the wide-
eyed look of a cat peering through a trailer 
window was, shall we say, startling. 

After discovering the stowaway, the 
Sanders made an extra stop for cat food and 
litter box and welcomed Kitty to the party.

Other pets came and went after that, 
and all of them re-runs. One, a terrier mix 
my daughter, Robin, adopted. Known as 
“Buggie,” she was thrown away — lit-
erally. Someone put the puppy in a box 
and placed it with our curbside trash one 
morning. The dog would have perished 
with the garbage had the trash collectors 
not heard noises in the box. Instead, the 
dog was rescued and became Robin’s 
best friend. The pair shared lots of love 
for many years.

A basset named “Max” made memories 
with my kids and I in the Hill Country. 
The dog was, again, an old gentleman 
needing a new home. Max was duly 
documented in many of columns over the 
years. He spent occasional Fridays at the 
newspaper offi  ce sleeping beside my desk, 
earning him the nickname “Offi  ce Max.”

So, today my herd numbers ...? I’m re-
ally not sure. Let’s see: Pretty Boy, Fuzzy, 
Marshmallow, Cat-Zilla, Little Tom, Last 
Walk-on, Pain-in-the-Rear, Willie Ray, 
and Toothpick. 

They think I don’t know it, but they 
send text messages all over the neighbor-
hood about free meals down on the corner. 
Even a couple of raccoons have dropped 
in during feeding frenzy time.

“A house becomes a home when you 
add some four furry leggers and that inde-
scribable measure of love that comes with 
them.”

I don’t know who said that either, but 
I’m convinced nothing defi nes a culture or 
person more than how they treat animals. 

Unless maybe it’s their appreciation for 
old cars, good songs, or mellow-sounding 
guitars.

Knowing the value of secondhand treasures

LEON ALDRIDGE
Guest Columnist

www.alpineavalanche.com
www.eavalanche.com
www.alpineavalanche.com


 

What did 
you ask 

Santa for this 
Christmas?

Heard 
on the

STREET

Evelyn Smith, 
Alpine: “I asked 
Santa for a pig 

trainer so it 
would make my 
show life easier.”

Ace Granado, 
Alpine: “I asked 
Santa for hunting 

and fi shing 
gear and lots of 

clothes.”

Clancey 
Newman, 

Alpine: “All 
I want for 

Christmas is a 
Red Rider BB 

gun!”

Jarred Roggow, 
Alpine: “I asked 

Santa for a 
MacBook Pro for 

college.”
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Send your community events to 
editor@alpineavalanche.com.

UPCOMING EVENTS

Dec. 10 Community Day-
CDRI, 9 a.m. – 5 p.m., FREE ad-
mission to the Chihuahuan Des-
ert Nature Center and Botanical 
Gardens for residents of the tri-
county area.

Dec. 10 Hillside Baptist 
Church Children’s Christmas 
Store, 12 p.m. to 4 p.m. For 
more information call Karen at 
432-386-3071.

Dec. 14 Big Bend Amateur 
Radio Club, 5-7 p.m. in front of 
True Value, kids can talk to Santa at 

the North Pole via shortwave radio.

Dec. 15 AHS Holiday Con-

cert, 7 p.m. in the Alpine High 

School gym.

Dec. 16 Christmas Parade,
5 p.m. line up at Alpine Civic Cen-
ter. Parade begins at 5:30 p.m. 
and will end at the Alpine Visi-
tor’s Center on third street with a 
fi nale by the Alpine Community 
Band.

Dec. 19-21 Live Nativity at 
Kokernot Lodge, 7 p.m. spon-
sored and produced by Michael’s 
Mountain Ministry.

ONGOING EVENTS

Alcoholics Anonymous, 502 
E. Lockhart Ave. Schedules avail-
able on front door. For more in-
formation, call 915-562-4081 or 
aa-intergroup.org.

Alpine Lions Club meet-
ing, noon Tuesdays at the BBT 
conference room, 5th St. and 
Brown St.

American Legion Post 79 
meeting, 6:30 p.m., second 
Monday each month, Legion 
Hall, 306 W. Sul Ross Ave. Dinner 
provided. 

American Legion Auxiliary 
meeting, 4 p.m., third Monday 
each month, Legion Hall, 306 W. 
Sul Ross Ave.

Big Bend Community Cho-
rale rehearsals, on Monday 
evenings at 6 p.m. in the First 
United Methodist Church sanctu-
ary in Alpine. All are welcome, but 
first contact Andrew Alegria at 

Andrew.alegria@sulross.edu, call 
432-837-8216, or visit bbcchorale.
wixsite.com/bbcc. 

Citizenship Classes, at Al-
pine Public Library by appoint-
ment only, 805 W. Ave. E. 432-
837-2621 

ESL Tutoring, at Alpine Pub-
lic Library, 805 W. Ave. E. Call 
432-837-2621 to make an ap-
pointment.

GED tutoring, at Alpine Pub-
lic Library, 805 W. Ave. E. Call 
432-837-2621 to make an ap-
pointment.

Kiwanis Club of Alpine,
noon, Wednesdays at the Sul 
Ross University Center, room 
210 

Rosie Gutierrez of Rosie’s Gifts hocks her wares at the Hometown Fair held 
in Fort Davis last Friday.

Courtesy photo

Fort Davis Hometown Fair

Alpine Humane So-
ciety Pet of the Week is 
Cupid. Cupid is a sweet 
Poodle mix, about seven 
years old. This guy is the 
real deal: sweet, affec-
tionate, playful, joyous.

Pet promotions are 
courtesy of Alpine Hu-
mane Society. Alpine 
Animal Services handles 
pet adoptions at the city 
shelter, 10 a.m. to 1 p.m. 
and 2 to 6 p.m. Monday 
through Friday at 2900 
E. Old Marathon High-
way. For information 
about shelter pet adop-
tions, cremation services, 

or lost/found pets, call 

the Shelter at 432-837-

9030.

The Alpine Humane 

Society Thrift Store and 

Cattery is at 706 N. 5th 

Street in Alpine, open 

10 a.m. to 5 p.m. Mon-

day through Saturday. 

The Pet Pantry recently 

moved to 600 N. 5th 

Street. The AHS Helpline 

is 432-837-2532. To 

view adoptable pets, visit 

PetFinder.com or www.

alpinehumanesociety.

org, and check us out on 

Facebook and Instagram.

PET OF THE WEEK

L

L

L

God Bless America

Dona Ward Blevins

dblevins@farmersagent.com

farmersagent.com/dblevins

2100 W Hwy 90, Ste B
Alpine, Tx 79830

WE'VE GOT 
YOU COVERED!
• Home      • Auto      • Commercial      • Life

Call 432-837-2225 today!

Proposal Title:  Short‐Term Rental (“STR”) Inventory,

 Registration, Compliance and Analytic Services

Proposal Opening Date:  November 28, 2022

Proposal Closing Date:  December 13, 2022

Proposal Closing Time:  5:00 p.m. Central Standard Time

Submission of Proposal: Julie K. Morton

 Brewster County Treasurer

 107 W Ave E # 4 

 Alpine, Texas, 79830

Note: Proposals will not be accepted via facsimile

 or email

Specific Questions:  Julie K. Morton

 Brewster County Treasurer

 107 W Ave E # 4

 Alpine, Texas, 79830

 Email: county.treasurer@co.brewster.tx.us

 432.837.6200 x-13

Brewster County and the Brewster County Tourism Council (dba Visit Big 

Bend) are soliciting proposals from qualified companies and individuals 

to assist the County to accurately identify the number of short‐term 

rentals operating in Brewster County (excluding the City of Alpine) and 

to provide professional support services relating to the administration, 

regulation and compliance of short‐term rentals.

In recent years, many cities and counties have struggled with the 

explosive growth of short‐term rentals (“STRs”) facilitated by online 

rental platforms such as AirBNB, FlipKey, HomeAway and VRBO. 

Regulating STRs requires technology and human resources that are 

currently limited within the County. Additionally, the expanding 

technology‐enabled STR market and the various platforms it uses 

requires continuous monitoring by a professional firm or individual to 

enable the County to accomplish its goals.

The County requires that any proposal for such professional services, 

shall include, at minimum, the scope of services provided in the full RFP 

which can be obtained by contacting Brewster County Treasurer Julie 

Morton. 

COUNTY OF BREWSTER

“VISIT BIG BEND”

REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS FOR

SHORT-TERM RENTAL (“STR”) INVENTORY, REGISTRATION, 

COMPLIANCE AND ANALYTIC SERVICES

YOUR home for Beef!

801 E. Holland
Alpine 

432-538-2151

But yes, chili meat 
and stew meat

25% OFF

www.farmersagent.com/dblevins
www.petfinder.com
www.wixsite.com/bbcc
www.aa-intergroup.org
www.mmoftexas.com


 

Kokernot Lodge and the 
Outdoor theatre. 

Still on a shoestring 
budget, old wood was 
borrowed each year to 
build the stable which 
then was dismantled. The 
lamb, John, became the 
Nativity fl ock and vari-
ous goats came and went 
with Rachel and Paul 
Griebenow supplying the 
four-footed stars for the 
past several years. Don-
keys playing the part of 
Mary’s steed began with 
Snowball, and contin-
ued with Everett, Patty, 
Zeke, Mijo, Chewbaca, 
and currently, Pumpkin, 
owned by the Wasserman 
Wranch. Although the 
Texas Camel Corps will 
be unable to attend the 
Nativity this year, Was-
serman’s are planning to 
bring their camel, Carl, 
for his Nativity debut.

Herod has his own 
palace now, complete 
with scribes, wise men, 
the census reader, and a 
Roman soldier.  Action 
begins at Herod’s pal-
ace to the reverberating 
tones of a huge gong pro-

vided and played by Burt 
Compton of Marfa. 

Mary, Joseph, Gabriel, 
the innkeeper, angels and 
the shepherds complete 
the cast.  Anyone of any 
age is welcome to come 
participate in the produc-
tion – there are no lines to 
learn, and costumes are 
provided, including os-
trich feathered wings for 
the angels. Cast members 
are reminded that the Na-
tivity weather is usually 
cold to frigid; dressing 
in warm layers including 
hats and gloves will help 

the actors to stay warm 
during the thirty-minute 
performances.

Because the Live Na-
tivity has been fortu-
nate in its long years 
of Christmas tradition, 
there are parents who 
were children in the play 
years ago who now bring 
their own children to 
take part in the produc-
tion.  Sometimes there 
are even grandparents 
with their grandchildren 
donning robes and taking 
their place on the humble 
stage.  As director, Karen 

McGuire replied, “It is 
a beautiful thing to see 
people of all ages, from 
all walks of life, come 
together in unity to re-
enact the story of the 
birth of Jesus.  There is 
no way we could put on 
this production without 
all our wonderful vol-
unteers who unload and 
load props and costumes, 
stuff hay in the stable, 
set up the sound system 
and lights, assist angels 
in putting on their wings, 
make cookies, serve the 
refreshments and being 
just great help.” 

McGuire went on to 
say, “Anyone interested 
in helping unload or setup 
for the Nativity may call 
Karen McGuire at 432-
386-3071.  For those wish-
ing to participate in the 
Live Nativity, please be at 
Kokernot Lodge between 
6 and 6:30 p.m. each night 
of the performances.  Audi-
ence members are remind-
ed to also dress warmly 
and bring lawn chairs or 
blankets to be more com-
fortable while viewing the 
performances.”
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for their cooperation 
with the city of Alpine, 
especially in times of 
severe weather. Antrim 
explained the tier system 
utilized by TXDOT, and 
said “While we are at tier 
four, this does not mean 
that we are left out. Tier 
one is always going to 
be the priority, that be-
ing Interstate 10, how-
ever our local TXDOT 
employees plan the best 
they can ahead of any 
severe weather such as 
ice and snow and try to 
pre-treat the roads before 
they are called to help 
out elsewhere.”

The public hearing 
portion of the agenda 
saw the most feedback 
from constituents, spe-
cifi cally the agenda item 
asking for citizen’s views 
and comments regarding 
short term rental spe-
cial use permit applica-
tions. Bri Adams stated, 
“I feel as if there is an 
overabundance of short-
term rentals in Alpine. 
These rentals take up 
valuable property that 
could be used as long-
term rentals to locals and 
or purchased as family 
homes.”  Adams added, 
“I feel that many of these 
locally owned short-term 
rentals, while bringing in 
an income via tourists, 
the money  is fleeting 
and doesn’t really stay in 
town and help Alpine.”

Action items of interest 
on the agenda included 
approving the fi rst read-
ing of Ordinance amend-
ments to Building and 
Building Regulations to 
the Alpine Code of Or-
dinances and amending 
the Code of Ordinances 
involving noise. 

Amendments to the 
building codes included 
fee changes to flat fees 
instead of fees per square 
foot of property, gram-
matical errors, and other 
areas of clarification, 
such as where mention of 
a city engineer would ac-

tually be the City of Al-
pine’s building offi  cial. 

The noise ordinance 
was looked at closely by 
Alpine Police Chief Dar-
rell Losoya and Tourism 
Director Chris Ruggia, 
specifi cally since Alpine 
is a music friendly city. 
Alpine Police Depart-
ment is capable of mea-
suring decibels, and the 
city can test the amend-
ments to this ordinance, 
if approved, at certain 
venues. 

Other action items in-
cluded an amendment to 
Chapter Two, Adminis-
tration, Article VI-Re-
cords Management; Pro-
viding for a reasonable 
limit on the amount of 
time to be spent without 
charge for vexatious pub-
lic information requests 
and requiring payment 
for the time and expen-
ditures incurred beyond 
this limit. Council mem-
ber Chris Rodriguez 
asked for clarification 
of this amendment. City 
Secretary Geo Calderon 
stated, “This is a proac-
tive amendment. There 
are laws providing limits 
to the number of hours 
single individuals may 
continually request pub-

lic information that inter-
rupts the fl ow of normal 
business.” City Attorney 
Ponton added, “This is a 
safety precaution for the 
City of Alpine, so that 
there are limits to un-
necessary and numerous 
requests from the same 
entities without the reim-
bursement of funds to the 
city when standard busi-
ness is interrupted with 
excessive requests.”

Approval of resolu-
tions appointing City 
Council members to ex-
offi  cio positions on City 
Boards, Commissions, 
and Committees and 
establishing policy for 
naming municipal prop-
erty and streets were also 
addressed, along with the 
approval of a special use 
permit application to al-
low alcohol to be sold 
at the Antelope Lodge 
to their hotel guests, and 
the approval to award 
the request for proposal 
to West Texas National 
Bank for bank deposi-
tory, security clearance, 
and safekeeping services. 

All action items, but 
one was approved unani-
mously. The only action 
item on the agenda not 
approved, was a letter of 

support to TransPermian 
H2 Hub LLC in support 
of the establishment of 
a hydrogen hub in the 
Permian Basin area of 
Texas. The motion died 
due to lack of a second. 
At this time, the city 
council sent well wishes 
and happy holidays to 
everyone present and 
thanked those on the 
City of Alpine team for 
all their hard work before 
adjourning into executive 
session.

COUNCIL • FROM 1

NATIVITY • FROM 1

habitat structures at Bal-
morhea Lake with Texas 
Parks and Wildlife was 
probably one of the most 
memorable moments; it 
served our camping trips 
out to Black Gap where 
we had the chance to 
camp out, cook, and fi sh 
for a couple of days.”

For the remainder of 
the semester, the anglers 
plan on heading to south 
county and do some fi sh-

ing at Black Gap Wildlife 
Management Area next 
to the Rio Grande, and 
next semester will check 
out Post Park in Mara-
thon, Balmorhea, and 
then the exciting tourna-
ment that the Sul Ross 
Anglers will be hosting 
at Lake Ivie in San An-
gelo, on Earth Day, April 
22. 

“This is more open to 
the public and for anyone 

to fi sh, and that includes 
schools,” said Greer. 
“All this money is going 
into conservation, for the 
club, and hopefully push 
us over with some fund-
ing, where we can go and 
fi sh these tournaments.”  

Fishing is an enjoy-
able outlet to experience 
the great outdoors while 
spending quality time 
with friends and peers, 
and fi shing is something 

that Greer is passionate 
about, as he has fished 
his entire life. “It’s a 
great way to teach oth-
ers about conservation 
and the life skill of fi sh-
ing,” he added. “I am 
very proud that I can be 
a part of something that 
we are putting back into 
the community, and for 
others to pass on this 
lifestyle for generations 
to come.”

ANGLERS • FROM 1

In years past, angels sing in celebration of the 
birth of Jesus during the Live Nativity. Held an-
nually at Kokernot Lodge, this event is sponsored 
by Michaels’s Mountain Ministry.

Photo by Marcy Stueve

PROTECTING YOUR LARGEST SINGLE INVESTMENT!

YOU HAVE THE POWER OF CHOICE IN 
CHOOSING YOUR OWN TITLE COMPANY.

Now serving Brewster, Jeff Davis and Presidio Counties

Alpine Offi ce:
608  E. Holland Ave.

Alpine, TX 79830 
(432) 837-9172

jdca@sbcglobal.net

Fort Davis Offi ce:
309 State St. - Hwy. 17 S

P.O. Box 813 
Fort Davis, TX 79734

(432) 426-3288

Marfa Offi ce:
212 Highland Ave.
Marfa, TX 79843
 (432) 729-4299

Trailer Sales, 
Parts & Service,

 Truckbeds 
& Grill Guards

CENTURY

TRAILER

COMPANY
2900 W. Dickinson Blvd. Fort Stockton, TX

432-336-8797
centurytrailersftstockton.com

32' Gooseneck Brand

  432.837.5948  | 108 West Avenue E | ALPINE

ROSWELL LIVESTOCK AUCTION SALES, INC.ROSWELL LIVESTOCK AUCTION SALES, INC.

SALE DATE: MONDAY, DECEMBER 5, 2022
2355 head of cattle sold on a steady to higher market, 
with excellent buyer attendance. This is the top of the 
market and prices range down from this according to 

last week: 

COMPARED TO LAST WEEK:  
Stocker Calves: $10.00 to $15.00 higher

Feeder Cattle: Steady

Packer Cows and Bulls: Steady

300# - 400# Steers ...........................    246.00 to 264.00

300# - 400# Heifers ............................ 184.00 to 208.00

400# - 500# Steers .............................. 208.00 to 246.00

400# - 500# Heifers ............................ 174.00 to 184.00

500# - 600# Steers .............................. 171.00 to 208.00

500# - 600# Heifers ............................ 163.00 to 174.00

600# - 700# Steers .............................. 159.00 to 171.00

600# - 700# Heifers ............................ 146.50 to 163.00

700# - 800# Steers .............................. 145.50 to 159.00

700# - 800# Heifers ............................ 139.00 to 146.50

 .......................................... 70.00 to   77.00

 .......................... 60.00 to   68.00 

Packer Bulls ........................................... Not well tested

Feeder Bulls ........................................... Not well tested

 ................... Not well tested

 .................... 1100.00 to 1400.00

Sponsored by:

Dan Platt, Jr.

Home
Auto

Commercial

Serving
West
Texas

903 W. San Antonio • Marfa
432.729.4306 • 281.785.5847

 Dan@marfainsurance.com | marfainsurance.com

Dr. Hulon Pass - Optometrist
Dr. Joshua Pass - Optometrist
Dr. Brian Cherry - Optometrist

Dr. Hulon Pass - Optometrist
Dr. Joshua Pass - Optometrist
Dr. Brian Cherry - Optometrist

605 N. Main P.O. Box 1568
Ft. Stockton, TX 79735

432-336-3662 • 432-336-6711 
Mon - Fri 8:30 am-5:30 pm  

West Texas EyeCareWest Texas EyeCare

The Alpine Avalanche, an award-winning community newspaper 

since 1892, seeks a multi-talented reporter. We aim high and 

expect reporters to establish relationships in their coverage 

areas to best monitor the pulse of the community. 

Reporters should be motivated, self-starters who understand the 

signifi cance of community journalism.

Photography and copy editing skills are required. Knowledge of 

AP Style is preferred.

The Avalanche off ers competitive wages; health insurance; and 

paid vacation, plus a creative work environment. Nighttime and 

weekend work required. Not a remote position. Pay is negotiable.

SKILLS AND QUALIFICATIONS

• Strong reporting and writing skills

• Demonstrated hard-news ability

• Strong news judgment

• Appreciation for business and economic reporting

• Strong teamwork and collaboration skills

• Good relationship building and source cultivation skills

• Understand writing to target audiences

Send resume and writing samples to 

Publisher@AlpineAvalanche.com

          Full Time

REPORTER/JOURNALIST

www.alpineavalanche.com

www.marfainsurance.com
www.centurytrailersftstockton.com
www.alpineavalanche.com
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ACROSS

DOWN

  1  Astros, Cowboys,

      or Spurs

  5  TX B.J. Thomas

      sang “__  __ Lone-

      some I Could Cry”

  6  TXism: “____

      mama” (waitress)

  7  TXism: “costs __

      arm and a leg”

  8  horse mouthpiece

  9  TXism: “it ____  _

      big loop to rope

      him” (obese)

15  TX Oveta ____

      Hobby was 1st U.S.

      secretary of HEW

16  item to fasten a

      horse to a plow, 

      e.g. (2 wds.)

18  subjugate

20  backs of necks

22  defensive wall

27  a few female sheep

28  Jacqueline of fi lm

      “The Deep” with

      UT grad Wallach

29  actress Trevor of

      1941 fi lm “Texas”

30  fl ight photos

32  “Alamo City” abbr.

33  with “Mae,” “Cow-

      Cow Boogie” singer

      from Texas (2 wds.)

36  TX Freddy Fender’s

      “Before the Next

      Tear____ Falls”  

37  once, International

      Telephone & Tele-

      graph: “___, Inc.”

38  in Fannin County, 

      on highway 34

39  “___  __  ___ run”

      (fast food)

  1  TX Brown who won

      Heisman at Notre

      Dame in 1987

  2  “La ___” (Mexican

      prison mafi a)

  3  TXism: “hard __

      _____” (tough)

  4  seat of Titus

      County (2 wds.)

  8  gentle tap a pitch

      by an Astro batter

  9  TXism: “couldn’t hit

      ___  ____  __  _

      ____” (bad shot)

41  fi sh appendage

42  TXism: panting like a 

      lizard __  _  ___ rock”

45  TX Freddy Fender sang

      “You’ll ____ a Good

      Thing” (1975)

46  Chinese sauce

47  thankfully, it’s almost

      the weekend (abbr.)

48  Kampground found in

      Texas

49  resident of “Gem State”

52  rich person

53  corporate

      community in

      Irving: “___

      Colinas”

54  graduate school 

      entrance test (abbr.)

55  TXism: “fi ts like

      scales __  _ fi sh”

10  Coleman h.s. class

11  TX Rote, star RB at

      SMU, 1947-50 (init.)

12  on Memorial Day

      weekend: “_____

      _____ Festival”

13  oceans

14  Egyptian vipers

15  most Texas colleges

      have a graduation

      ________ in May

16  assert something

17  “he ____  ___

      writing on the wall”

19  young Scot: “just

      _  ___ lad”

21  “Lone Star _____”

22  __ Cola

23  former chain

      founded in Dallas:

      “Steak and ___”

24  shopping center

25  rice dishes

26  receiver of WBAP-

      AM signal (2 wds.)

28  “ink ____” test

31  TXism: “fast as _

      ___ up a rafter”

34  TX Buddy Holly

      1958 hit: “Rave __”

35  border river:

      “___ Grande”

37  “___  _ girl!”

40  classic 1952 west-

      ern: “High ____”

43  TXism for “against”

44  Edinburg is the

      seat of this county

50  this TX Taylor was

      a UH All-American

      defensive end

51  25th governor of 

      Texas, Colquitt

      (fi rst two initials)  
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Last Puzzle

 Solution
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      A C M E
      T H A R
      H A R A
      A R T S
      P L I E S A T R A D E
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      Y E  O N A N  T I L D E N
 T O W A S H  A D O G  P U R E  M E
 A F I S H O U T O F  A R M Y  B Y A
  A N H E U S E R  A T O N  T R E K
   D A R R E N L E W I S  H A I R Y
    L E   T E X A N  T E X A S
    F E    S P Y  E R W I N
         S O F T N E S S
          S O R T S
           O A R
           D D E
           S E E
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LOOKING BACKEST 1891
S   B  B  

 D  M  C

Alpine Avalanche

Sale ends 12/31/22

Dear Neil: What can 

be used to kill these in-

sects, and what are they?

I’ve looked closely at 

your photo, and best I can 

tell, it matches up with this 

information from Florida 

about a microscopic mite 

Acalitus ruelliae, and a 

growth problem called an 

erineum. Frankly, I wasn’t 

familiar with it until I did 

research for you. I thought 

that virtually nothing 

would slow Mexican pe-

tunias’ growth. It doesn’t 

sound like it’s going to 

be a big problem in the 

long run. Here is the Flor-

ida report. https://tinyurl.

com/55dsjeap

Dear Neil: I have trou-

ble getting my morning 

glories to bloom, and 

when they do, I don’t 

always get the colors 

I expect from the seed 

packets. Can colors be 

impacted by tempera-

tures?

Many types of morn-

ing glories are extremely 

photoperiodic, mean-

ing that they will remain 

vegetative, leaves only, 

while days are long in the 

late spring, summer, and 

early fall. As nights grow 

longer, the fl owering hor-

mones are triggered, and 

the plants will suddenly 

start setting buds. Other 

species and varieties of 

morning glories, by com-

parison, will not be nearly 

as sensitive. You’ll find 

ample documentation 

from research reports on-

line. Take a look – they’re 

fascinating. As for the col-

ors and intensities, they 

will vary with the seasons. 

Shades of colors will defi -

nitely deepen in cooler 

weather. Do some careful 

studies where you mark 

each seedling with a stake 

and follow it through its 

entire bloom cycle. Com-

pare your findings with 

what you find online. 

They’re an interesting 

group of plants.

Dear Neil: I have 

many large live oaks on 

property I have along 

the Texas Gulf Coast. 

Sprouts keep coming up 

and they prevent St. Au-

gustine from growing. Is 

there an herbicide I can 

use to eliminate them?

I want you to test some-

thing. Dig 8 or 10 of the 

sprouts up carefully. Trace 

the main root of each 

down into the soil to see 

if it has originated from 

an acorn or if it T-s into a 

large root from the mother 

tree. My guess is that these 

sprouts will all prove to 

be root sprouts, and that 

will mean that they are 

a part of the mother tree. 

Anything you apply to 

them will be carried back 

through their tissues and 

quickly up to the tops of 

the mama trees. Therefore, 

herbicides are going to be 

pretty much out of the 

question for fear of doing 

harm to the mature trees. 

This is a fairly common 

problem with about 15% 

of our live oak population 

according to my estimate, 

and about all we can do 

is to remove them physi-

cally. Cut them out with a 

sharpshooter spade angled 

in at 30 degrees when the 

soil is moist. Cut the roots 

several inches beneath the 

soil line. Hopefully you’ll 

be able to get ahead of the 
issue. However, it’s also 
possible that shade cast 
by the tree won’t allow 
enough sun for St. Augus-
tine to establish and thrive. 
It needs 6 hours of direct 
sunlight daily. Be prepared 
to plant a groundcover 
that’s tolerant of heavy 
shade instead. My prefer-
ence when root sprouts are 
an issue is regular mondo-
grass. It doesn’t have run-
ners that might be cut with 
the sharpshooter so that 
means sprout removal will 
be easier.

Dear Neil: This is go-

ing to be the year that I 

get rid of scale insects on 

my hollies. What is my 

best course of action? 

When do I treat?

Use a horticultural dor-
mant oil spray during the 
winter. Read and follow 
label directions pertaining 

to temperatures, rainfall/
irrigation, and stages of 
growth. Only one treat-
ment per winter is rec-
ommended. You can also 
apply the same material 
at a more diluted solution 
with more water and less 
oil during the summer. 
Again, those directions 
will be on the label, but 
one major warning will 
be not to spray while the 
sun is shining on the plants 
during the growing season. 
Finally, you can also get 
good relief by using a sys-
temic insecticide such as 
Imidacloprid every month 
or two during the growing 
season.

Have a question you’d 
like Neil to consider?

 E-mail him at mail-
bag@sperrygardens.com. 
Neil regrets that he cannot 
reply to questions indi-
vidually.

Mites, might be a problem for Mexican petunias

Dec. 4, 1953
The Pilot Club of Alpine is holding a 
fundraiser to support their local activi-
ties. Deep South pecans are to be sold, 
and just in time for the holidays. 

Dec. 22, 1944
Dr. Pepper bottling reminds ev-
eryone for that quick pick me up, 
drink your 10 a.m. Dr. Pepper.

Dec. 5, 1947
Just in time for holiday shopping, Safeway grocery 
off ers sales on meats, fi sh, and cheese.

by neil sperry

GARDENER’S 
MAILBAG

Dec. 9, 1938
H. L. Kokernot and son take out an ad to discour-
age trespassing on their area ranches.

www.morrisonhardware.com


 

The 2022 National Fi-
nals Rodeo is currently 
being held in Las Vegas, 
Nevada. Last night saw 
contestants reach the mid-
way point in the 10-day 
rodeo, with the completion 
of round fi ve. 

For those unfamiliar 
with this yearly event, 
qualifi ers for the NFR are 
the best of the best at what 
they do in their respective 
events, and the livestock 
are no diff erent. This year, 
Sul Ross’ Rodeo Team has 
some contestants looking 
to become number one.

Cole Franks, a senior at 
Sul Ross is currently sit-
ting at No. 9 in the world 
in the bareback category. 
Franks hails from Claren-
don, and this year he’s won 
the Snake River Stampede 
held in Nampa, Idaho, and 
the Cowboy Capital of the 
World PRCA Rodeo held 
in Stephenville. Franks 
is also the 2021 reigning 
all-around bareback rid-
ing champion at the Col-
lege National Finals. This 
is Franks’ second time to 
qualify for the NFR and 
he placed second in round 
four at this year’s NFR 
aboard the bronc Free 
Shipping.

Sul Ross has two bull 
riders representing them 
at the NFR. And although 
one of them is a former 
student, he is no less our 
own.  

Ky Hamilton hails from 
Mackay, Queensland Aus-
tralia, is a former Sul Ross 
student, and comes from 
a family of rodeo riders. 
Hamilton began riding 
steers at age 12 and hit the 
rodeo circuit in America 
for the fi rst time at the Ju-
nior High School Finals 

at 15. This year he won 
the San Angelo Extreme 
Bulls competition and the 
Snake River Stampede in 
Nampa, Idaho. Hamilton 
is currently ranked No. 5 
in the world standings; this 
is his third NFR qualifi ca-
tion and he placed second 
in round two at this year’s 
NFR aboard the bull Super 
Tramp and has been on the 
score board through round 
four.

Tristen Hutchings is a 
senior at Sul Ross from 
Monteview, Idaho. Hutch-
ings is a newcomer to the 
NFR, but not to rodeo. He 
began pursing rodeo at age 
four when he started riding 
sheep. Hutchings quick-
ly transitioned to steers 
and then bulls and hasn’t 
looked back since. He was 
the 2021 college national 
champion bull rider and 
this year he was the reserve 
national champion. Hutch-
ings holds the arena record 
at the College National Fi-
nals Rodeo with a 90-point 
ride in 2021. He repeated 
this, and then some, in 
Las Vegas this past week, 
where he won in round 
one, round fi ve and round 
six with 90.5 scores aboard 
the bulls Party Animal 
and County Jail, and 88 
on the bull Caddyshack. 

Fightin’ Buck Schedule

Basketball
Lady Bucks
Dec. 8-10: Alpine @ Andrews 
Tournament.   TBA
Dec. 13: Presidio vs Alpine, JV @ 
5 p.m., Varsity @ 6:30 p.m.
Dec. 16: Alpine vs Compass, JV @ 
5 p.m., Varsity @ 6:30 p.m.
Bucks
Dec. 9: Alpine vs San Elizario, JV 
purple @ 6:30 p.m.,  JV Gold & 
Varsity @ 8 p.m.
Dec. 13: Alpine vs Greenwood. JV 
@ 4:30 p.m., Varsity @ 6 p.m.
Dec. 13: Alpine 9th vs Sanderson. 
@ 4:30 p.m.
Dec. 15-17: Alpine @ Fort 
Stockton Tournament  TBA
Alpine Middle School
Lady Bucks
Dec. 12: Alpine @ Odessa
Bucks
Dec. 12: Alpine @ Odessa
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 Sports

The Bucks turned a 5-point 
halftime defi cit into 62-54 win 
on Nov. 28 in Van Horn to im-
prove their record to 2-0 head-
ing into the Andrews game.

Alpine got off  to a fast start, 
leading 17-12 after the fi rst pe-
riod, but the Eagles who were 
0-3, went on a 20-10 run in the 
second to lead 32-27 at the half. 
The Bucks opened the second 
half with a 17-5 run to regain 
the lead and played evenly in 
the fourth to hold the Eagles off .

“The game really showed me 
exactly what kind of team we 
are and will be this season,” 
Hardwick said. “And that is a 
tough-minded, together group 
that loves playing with and for 
one another.”

Heading into Friday’s home-
opener against Class 4A An-
drews, Alpine boys’ basketball 
head coach Aaron Hardwick 
knew the visiting Mustangs – 
who made a 360-mile round trip 
to play the Bucks – would be 
a big test to see what his team 
would need to do to eventually 
win a district championship. An-
drews was fast with good shoot-
ers – similar to the Bucks – but 
were too much for Alpine at the 
end in a 73-37 win.

Now, Hardwick knows what 
needs to be done to reach his 
team’s goal. “We were back at 
it Monday morning at practice, 

looked at fi lm over the weekend 
and we’re looking forward to 
this week,” Hardwick said. “The 
guys defi nitely understood the 
mistakes that we’ve made, and 

to be honest with you, it starts 
with me as the leader. There’s a 
lot of things I should have and 
could have done diff erently but 
there’s nothing you can do now, 

though. You’ve got to put that in 

the past, learn from it and move 

forward.”

Bucks beat Eagles, look to regroup after Andrews loss

Alpine’s Jace Canaba dives for a loose ball during Friday’s home-opener. 

Photo by Shawn Yorks

BY SHAWN YORKS
Contributor

Sul Ross Rodeo represented at 2022 NFR
BY KARA GERBERT

Managing Editor

Cole Franks Ky Hamilton

Tristen Hutchings

See RODEO • 9

See BUCKS • 9

WITH A FEW FINANCIAL EDUCATION TIPS, YOU CAN BUILD
A HOLIDAY SPENDING PLAN THATING PLAN THAT WORKS FOR YOU, 

WHILE SETTING YOURSELF UP FOR A HAPPY NEW YEAR.

LET US HELP GUIDE YOU WITH:

Identity Protection
     
Preventing Overdraft Fees
     
Credit Cards
     
Creating a Budget

CAN BUILD
OR YOU,

EW YEAR.

402 W Holland Ave. | Alpine, TX 79830 | 432-837-0094
www.transpecosbanks.com

Proud Proud 
Alpine Alpine 
Bucks Bucks 

Sponsors:Sponsors:

Alpine Vet ClinicAlpine Vet Clinic

JACE CANABAJACE CANABA

Co-Captain and leading scorer 
averaging 20.5 points 5 rebounds, 
5.5 assists, and 6.5 steals a game.

Brought to you by

ALPINE OFFICE:

3001 North Highway 118

432-837-2518

GAS • DIESEL • PROPANE

Fuels, Inc.

BIG BANG

END YOUR YEAR WITH A 

AND

BETTER 

INTERNET

BETTER 

INTERNET
UPGRADE YOUR INTERNET

1 GIG x 1 GIG - ONLY $150!
EXPERIENCE THIS EXPLOSIVE

FIBER INTERNET SPEED 

SCAN HERE OR VISIT BIGBEND.COM/1GIG*

TO UPGRADE YOUR SPEED TO 1 GIG TODAY!
*THIS OFFER ENDS ON 1/31/23.

CONTACT US AT 800-592-4781Do you know what you can do with 1 GIG of fi ber Internet?

▼ With 1 GIG of fi ber Internet, you can enjoy streaming, gaming, 

and online shopping  all at once - with absolutely no lag!

▼ Holiday season means new devices that require Internet 

connection. Upgrade your Internet speed to 1 GIG now - your 

family will thank you on Christmas morning!

 800.592.4781
808 North 5th Street 

Alpine, TX 79830

RESIDENTIAL/HOME

www.transpecosbanks.com
www.bigbend.com/1gig
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In the last 11 years, the Sul 
Ross women’s basketball team 
had never beaten the Univer-
sity of Texas at Dallas.

On Saturday afternoon that 
all changed.

Behind a double-double per-
formance from Marley Rokas, 
the Lobos extended their win-
ning streak to fi ve games with 
a 59-52 victory over the Com-
ets at the UTD Activity Center. 
The fi ve-game streak matches 
their season-high of fi ve from 
last season.

“They play with a lot of 
heart. They care for each oth-
er,” said Sul Ross head coach 
E.J. Lee Smith. “I just love 
to coach a team like that. I 
told them in the locker room, 
‘They’re tough, but we’re 
tougher.’”

There were three different 
lead changes in the fi rst quar-
ter before Brianna Martin hit a 
three-pointer with 1:09 on the 
clock to put the Lobos behind, 
12-11. Rokas gave Sul Ross 
the lead with a layup that was 
sparked by a steal from Melo-
dy Martinez on the fast break. 
The game was then tied three 
more times before Sul Ross 
went off  on a 10-0 run to take a 
30-20 lead. Kaley Diaz scored 
four points during the off en-
sive surge. Sul Ross ended up 
holding a five-point lead at 
halftime.

The Lobos increased their 

lead to eight when Martinez 
hit a clutch three with 7:46 in 
the third quarter. The Comets 
answered back with a three of 
their own to trail by fi ve once 
again. Lauren Lusk made a 
layup off an assist by Rokas 
with 6:29 to go. The deficit 
was chiseled down to three 
with 4:28 remaining. After a 
three-pointer by Emily Bunger 
and another layup by Lusk, Sul 
Ross went out ahead by nine.

Sul Ross held a 12-point lead 
with 2:45 in the fourth quarter 
after Vania Hampton got four 
points off  a pair of layups. The 
Comets got to within three, but 
the Lobos prevailed as they 
landed some key free throws 
down the stretch to win by 
seven.

Rokas tallied 13 points and 
11 rebounds while Martinez 
also had 13 points along with 
two steals and six boards. Mar-
tin added with 10 points while 
Diaz scored eight points and 
fi ve steals. Defense once again 
proved to be a key diff erence 
maker as the Lobos grabbed 
22 steals to create 23 points off  
turnovers. Sul Ross also won 
the rebounding battle, 49-46, 
against a tall and physical Com-
ets squad. The Lobos shot 10 of 
17 from the free throw line.

“I told them it was going 
to be a close game. I knew it 
was going to be a really tough, 
physical game,” added Smith. 

“Let me tell you. They lis-
tened, they executed, and we 

fi nished strong. I’m so proud 
of all of them. We have leader-

ship. They know what they’re 
supposed to do.”

Both the Sul Ross 
men’s and women’s bas-
ketball teams had play-
ers named as players of 
the week in the Ameri-
can Southwest Confer-
ence during the week of 
Nov. 21- Nov. 27.

On the men’s team, 
Sul Ross graduate stu-
dent Julian Paredes, 
who plays forward for 
the Lobos was named 
co-player of the week. 
Paredes dropped 31 
points on the board 
when the Lobos upset 
No. 18 Trinity, 93-88 
in recent play. Paredes 
would go on to land 11 
of the 20 shots he took 
along with six assists 
and four steals. This is 
his third all-time confer-
ence player of the week 
award, each in consecu-
tive seasons. The next 
home game will be Jan. 
5, at the Gallego Center 
where the Lobos will 
face LeTourneau Yel-
lowjackets. Tip-off  is 
set to start at 7:30 p.m.

In Lady Lobo basket-
ball, Sul Ross freshman 
guard Melody Marti-
nez took the player of 
the week honors in the 
ASC. Martinez would 
score 26 points in Sul 
Ross’ defeat of St. 
Thomas. Martinez also 

tallied a team-high fi ve 
steals against the Celts 
and seized six rebounds. 
She would also score18 
points against Schreiner, 
with eight rebounds to 
help earn the win over 
the Mountaineers with 
a final score of 99-86. 
The Lady Lobos next 
home game will also be 
against the LeTourneau 
Yellowjackets on Jan. 5, 
with tip off  set to start at 
5:30 p.m. at the Gallego 
Center.

Hutchings is currently 
ranked No. 4 in the world, 
and this is his fi rst year to 
qualify for the NFR.

The Avalanche caught 
up with Sul Ross Rodeo 
Coach CJ Aragon, and he 
had this to say about his 
students and their impact 
on the town of Alpine and 
the university. “We are 
really fortunate to have 
current talented students 
like Tristen and Cole,” re-
marked Aragon. “They are 
great ambassadors and rep-
resentatives of our rodeo 
program.”

Sul Ross Lady Lobos prevail over UT Dallas

Lady Lobo Marley Rokas looks for an open teammate during Conference play this past 
Saturday against UT Dallas in Richardson.

Photo by Peter Dindinger

Andrews  qu ick ly 
jumped to a 5-0 lead be-
fore Alpine got on the 
board less than two min-
utes into the contest off  a 
basket by Evren Martinez. 
The Mustangs led 13-5 
after the fi rst period and 
26-14 at halftime, lead-
ing 18-7 at one point be-
fore Devon Rojo, Miguel 
Busey and Daedrick Hard-
wick brought the Bucks to 
within seven late in the 
second.

Jace Canaba and Hard-
wick brought the Bucks 
to within five points in 
the third period, forcing 
Andrews to call a timeout 
with 3:47 to play in the 
quarter.

From that point, An-
drews outscored the 
Bucks, 43-12.

“We’re still a young 

team and we’re still trying 
to fi gure it out,” Hardwick 
said. “There’s a lot there 
that kind of happened to-
ward the end - our big post 
player Miguel Busey was 
having a really good game 
up to that point – and 
ended up turning his ankle 
around that same time. It 
kind of took the wind out 
of our sails a little bit and 
there’s some substitution 
patterns that I made that I 
shouldn’t have made. It’s 

just a culmination of dif-
ferent things, you can’t 
point to just one thing, but 
you do defi nitely have to 
give Andrews credit be-
cause they defi nitely did 
what they were supposed 
to do.”

Heading into Tues-
day’s game against Fort 
Hancock, Hardwick said 
that the Mustangs were 
similar in size and play-
ing style to Van Horn. 
“Should be a fun matchup 

for us. This will probably 
be our fi rst time seeing a 
zone all year long which 
will be very welcomed 
for shooters like my son, 
Dae Hardwick, and Jace 
Canaba and Evren Mar-
tinez since they’ve been 
seeing a lot of man-to-
man. So, I think they’re 
going to welcome that 
a little bit.” The Bucks 
travel to San Elizario 
on Friday and Midland 
Greenwood on Dec. 13.

RODEO • FROM 8

Sul Ross basketball 

players named player 

of the week

BUCKS • FROM 8

Melody Martinez

Julian Paredes

2601 E. Hwy 90
Alpine

432-837-5030

& more!

TiresTires

PartsParts

AccessoriesAccessories

ServiceService

24 HR roadside24 HR roadside

Everything to keep you running

Service of Service of 
  Remembrance  Remembrance

If you have any questions about funeral planning, please e-mail me at:
kbetz@alpinememorialfuneralhome.com

209 West Sul Ross Ave. • Alpine, TX 

432-837-2222

alpinememorialfuneralhome.com

Thursday, December 8, 2022 

6:30 p.m.
Alpine Memorial Funeral Home

209 West Sul Ross Ave. • Alpine, TX 79830 

Place a Holiday Card 
to your loved one on 

our Holiday Memory Tree
Whether your family was served by 

Alpine Memorial Funeral Home or 

another funeral home, you are invited 

to place a Holiday Card on our 

Holiday Memory Tree. Simply bring a 

Holiday Card in honor of your loved one 

and we will place a hook on the card and 

allow you to place it on the Memory Tree. 

We will have extra holiday cards available 

if you wish to use one.

Our Memory Tree will be available to 

receive cards starting the fi rst of December 

until the fi rst week of January. We will be 

saving these cards for next year and the year after.

www.alpinememorialfuneralhome.com
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with the publication of 
Maj. William Emory’s 
Boundary Survey Re-
port that an image of 
the Davis Mountains 
would appear, an illus-
tration of Wild Rose 
Pass.  After the war 
with Mexico a bound-
ary commission was es-
tablished to determine 
the border between 
Mexico and the lands 
annexed by the United 
States.  A dual com-
mission was created to 
run the line; a Mexican 
Boundary Commission 
and a U.S. Commission.  
It was several years of 
confusion and political 
machinations before 
the task on the Ameri-
can side was given to 
Emory, the perfect man 
for the job.

Emory,  work ing 
closely with his Mexi-
can counterparts, saw 
the job through.  His 
fi nal Report was three 
volumes.  Part One 
includes the narrative, 
the description of the 
country surveyed, and 
the monuments that 
defined the bound-
ary.  Part Two was in 
two volumes, the fi rst 
the botany and the 
second the zoology 
of the boundary.  All 
were profusely illus-
trated.  Volume One 
contains general illus-
trations, including the 
one of Wild Rose Pass 
that represents the fi rst 
image of the Davis 
Mountains.  The many 
illustrations of the 
landscape, plants, and 
animals of the bound-
ary region throughout 
the Report are scien-
tifically rendered and 
beautifully drawn.

Following page 84 
of Part One is a steel 
plate engraving titled 

“Limpia - Wild Rose 
Pass.”  The artist is un-
identified, but the im-
age shows the survey-
ors camped in the pass 
along Limpia Creek.  
There are at least a doz-
en wagons and as many 
tents scattered along the 
creek, as well as numer-
ous fi gures and animals.  
I think this is the fi rst 
published image of the 
Davis Mountains.

While the plates are 
full page engravings or 
lithographs, the text in-
cludes numerous small 
wood cut illustrations.  
On page 87 of Part One, 
the narrative report, 
there is a small wood-
cut of Mitre Peak, mis-

labeled “Gomez Peak.”  
This is probably the 
fi rst published image of 
that local landmark.

Because 20,000 cop-
ies of Emory’s bound-
ary report were printed, 
the Wild Rose Pass 
image often appears in 
print shops and cata-
logues.  While prices 
vary, I have often seen 
these images offered 
for sale in color.  While 
these might make a 
more decorative piece, 
the aftermarket color-
ing destroys the value 
of the original work.  
I suppose it depends 
upon what one wants; 
a decorative work or a 
historic document.

FIDDLERS • FROM 2

Manny and Lydia Granado along with their son Daniel build Christmas or-
naments at this year’s Christmas Stroll held Saturday evening on Sul Ross 
Avenue.

Avalanche photo by Kara Gerbert

Christmas Stroll Granado

The Second Hand Train Wreck held their ribbon cutting ceremony Tues-
day morning at 508 E. Ave. E. Pictured are owner Lisa Lanier, her mother 
Maurine Pendleton, Nick Miller, and Alpine Ambassadors Sheila Johnson, 
Jerry Johnson, Sara Bow, Rhonda Cole, Judy Stokes, Eva Olives, and Deb-
bie Jordan.

Avalanche photo by Kara Gerbert

Second Hand ribbon cutting

Come in Come in 

and check and check 

out our out our 

daily Drink daily Drink 

Specials and Specials and 

Giveaways!Giveaways!

Live Live 

music this music this 

weekend!weekend!

18YR AND UP

 WELCOMED

Open Enrollment: November 1
Deadline: December 15

For Health Insurance 
through the MarketPlace

Need an affordable Need an affordable 

Health Insurance?Health Insurance?

We Got You Covered!We Got You Covered!

Get Information at
Preventative Care Health Services

Formerly known as

Presidio County Health Services

For Information call
Javier Flores 432-837-4555 X 501 or

Sarah Vasquez 432-837-4812

Family Health Services of Alpine
1605 North Fort Davis Highway Ste. B | Alpine Texas

432-837-4812

NEED HELP WITH YOUR

BALANCE 
THIS
CHRISTMAS?

Alpine Community 

Credit Union 

     Is now offering Holiday Loans 

     for the holiday season. 

      Amounts of up to 

  $1,200
      for qualifying members.

   Great rates

   Flexible terms

   Fast answers

Come by and see if we can 

fulfill you holiday needs.*

*Restriction may apply. 

Alpine Community Credit Union
111 N 2nd St, Alpine, TX 79830

(432) 837-5156
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Serving the Big Bend and Davis Mountains Country since 1891

432-837-3334 | www.alpineavalanche.com

On Tuesday, Brewster County 

Judge Eleazar Cano ordered all 

individuals living in the county 

to stay at home in their place of 

residence, prohibited all pub-

lic or private gatherings of any 

size, shut down all but essential 

businesses, and banned all travel 

except for essential activities.

In addition, he imposed a coun-

ty-wide curfew that ordered mem-

bers of the public to remain at their 

residences between 10 p.m.-5 a.m.

Cano’s supplemental order was 

effective at 11:59 p.m. on March 

31, and will continue until 11:59 

p.m. on April 7. The 

order can be seen in 

its entirety at the 

Alpine Avalanche 

Facebook page or 

alpineavalanche.

com.

As of press time, 

no cases of the coro-

navirus had yet been 

identi� ed in the Tri-County area.

Then at an emergency meeting 

Wednesday, the court designated 

Alpine pediatrician Dr. Ekta Es-

covar as the Brewster County lo-

cal health authority as it pertains 

to COVID-19 subject matter, 

and Cano said her duties could 

possibly expand in the future. 

Commissioner, Pct. 1, Betse 

Esparza pointed out that the 

county and the commissioners 

had already been named in a 

lawsuit and that Escovar could 

be a part of legal action in the 

future. Escovar con� rmed that 

she was aware.

Big Bend Regional Medi-

cal Center CEO Rick Flores 

clari� ed that Escovar would be 

functioning with the county as 

an independent medical provider 

and not as a representative of the 

Medical Center.

Also on Tuesday, Governor 

Greg Abbott told Texans to stay 

at home except for essential 

services and activities, and an-

nounced that schools would re-

main closed until at least May 4.

Abbott’s order goes into ef-

fect at 12:01 tonight and lasts 

until April 30, aligning it with 

the new end date for social-dis-

tancing guidelines announced 

by President Donald Trump on 

Monday.

The order supersedes the one 

Abbott issued March 19 limiting 

social gatherings to 10 people. 

The new order narrows that sig-

nificantly, and asks Texans to 

minimize social gatherings and 

in-person contact with people who 

are not in the same household.

INSIDE

Serving the Big Bend and Davis Mountains Country since 1891

Vol. 129 • No. 14 

Thursday, April 2, 2020  •  $1

BY ROXANNE HILL

Staff  Writer

BY GAIL DIANE YOVANOVICH

Managing Editor

See ONLINE • 6

See SHUTDOWN • 6

Alpine Middle School 

� fth grade math teacher 

Amanda Bolaños holds 

a sign showing love and 

encouragement to her 

students in the face of 

the school closures due 

to the coronavirus.

Technology and learn-

ing go hand in hand, and 

Alpine ISD is at the fore-

front, making sure stu-

dents are still fulfilling 

their educational respon-

sibilities, despite the state-

wide school shutdown due 

to COVID-19 concerns. 

Alpine High School 

Principal Justin Gonza-

les said 60% of the high 

school students were using 

a program called Edgenu-

ity, a leading provider of 

online learning for kinder-

garten through 12th grade. 

AISD uses online 

instruction for 

at-home learning 
Cano shuts down county

Lunch from the lunch ladies

Orders shelter-in-place, curfew

Eleazar 

Cano

YEARLY SUBSCRIPTION

MAILED TO YOUR DOOR
$42

Sul Ross 
Christmas Tree

Advertise
Here!

Call
432-837-3334

Your Full Service Propane, Gasoline & Diesel 
Distributor for Brewster, Jeff   Davis & 

Presidio Counties of West Texas
ALPINE OFFICE:

3001 N. Hwy 118

Alpine Texas • 432-837-2518

MARATHON OFFICE:

300A S. US HWY 385
Marathon, TX • 432-386-4422

office@fbcalpine.com

First Baptist Church
of Alpine

Bible Study

9:45am

Worship

10:55am & 6pm

203 N. 4th St. • Alpine TX 79830 • (432) 837-2487

I can do all things 

through Christ 

which strengthen me. 

~ Philippians 4:13

2004 East Highway 90  |  Alpine, Tx.

432-837-9597

www.holidayinnexpress.com

Live streaming
Sunday 10 a.m. •  Wednesday 6:30 p.m. 

801 East Brown graceinalpine@gmail.com
Pastors Mark & Shirley Williams • 432-837-9117

Facebook.com/gcfalpine

208 East Sul Ross Avenue

Alpine, TX 79830-4722

(432) 837-2286

First United 

Methodist 

Church

7 DAYS A WEEK STARTING AT 11AM

Buffet:
11 am-1:30pm

Monday -Friday

2301 E. Hwy. 90
Alpine, TX 79830

432-837-5819

Melissa Gonzales
Restaurant General Manager

Devotional Page

ANGLICAN
ANGLICAN CHURCH IN N. AMERICA

HOLY CROSS ANGLICAN

903 Fighting Buck Ave., 837-7170

www.holycrossalpine.org

Rev. Wyatt Boutwell

APOSTOLIC
CALVARY APOSTOLIC

South Hwy. 118, 837-1720

Javier Trevino, Minister

ASSEMBLY OF GOD
1802 Fort Davis Hwy., 837-2264

Pastor Clark Nussbaum

FIRST HISPANIC ASSEMBLY OF GOD

South 11th & Avenue I

Pastor Andrew Posadas

BAHA’I
BAHA’I FAITH

1202 N. 5th St., 432-538-7002

FIRST BAPTIST
4th & Sul Ross, 837-2487

HILLSIDE BAPTIST

East Hwy. 90, 837-5205

Pastor Brad McGuire

BIG BEND CHURCH

Hwy 118 @ Bee Mountain, Terlingua

SS @ 10;00

Worship @ 11:00

(432) 371-2243

CATHOLIC
OUR LADY OF PEACE 

5th Street & Gallego Ave., 837-3304

Fr. Pablo Matta, Fr. Victorino Loresca, 

Fr. Alfonso Coronado Sanchez

ST. MARY’S CATHOLIC CHURCH

211 W. San Antonio, Marfa

(432) 729-4694

Fr. Pablo Matta, Fr. Victorino Loresca, 

Deacon Alfonso Coronado

CHURCH OF CHRIST
CHURCH OF CHRIST

2nd & Sul Ross Ave., 830-515-0591

10:45 a.m. Sundays 

Wednesday Evening Service 5:15 p.m.

Curtis Wubbena, Minister

AlpinechurchTX.org

MARFA CHURCH OF CHRIST

North Austin Street

Marfa, TX 79843

Sunday 10:30 a.m.

MarfaChurchofChrist@gmail.com

DISCIPLES OF CHRIST
FIRST CHRISTIAN DISCIPLES OF CHRIST

6th & Sul Ross Ave., 837-2275

Pastor Lana Covington

EPISCOPAL
ST. JAMES’ EPISCOPAL, ALPINE

Ave A & N. 6th St., (432) 837-4133

Santa Inez, Terlingua; Chapel of St. Mary

& St. Joseph, Lajitas

www.bigbendepiscopalmission.org

JEHOVAH’S WITNESS 
JEHOVAH’S WITNESS KINGDOM HALL

1508 N. 5th St., 837-5115

LUTHERAN
REDEEMER LUTHERAN

15th & Holland, 837-5428

Pastor Mike Fickenscher

METHODIST
FIRST UNITED METHODIST

208 E. Sul Ross Ave., 837-2286, 2280

Pastor Stephen White

MORMON
CHURCH OF JESUS CHRIST

OF LATTER-DAY SAINTS

Sunny Glen Road, 837-3779

ORTHODOX CHRISTIAN
ST. JONAH ORTHODOX CHURCH

405 E. Gallego

Services: 6pm  Saturday • 10am Sunday

bbsgary@yahoo.com

PRESBYTERIAN
FIRST PRESBYTERIAN

5th Street & Lockhart Ave., 837-2449

Pastor Rev. Bill Cotman 

UNITARIAN UNIVERSALIST
UNITARIAN UNIVERSALIST OF THE BIG BEND

1308 N. 5th St

http://bigbenduu.org 

OTHER
BIG BEND COWBOY CHURCH

E. U.S. Highway 90, 254-631-8582, 432-364-2822

Wendel Elliott, Pastor

bigbendcowboychurch.com

GRACE CHRISTIAN FELLOWSHIP

801 E. Brown, 386-6203

Mark & Shirley Williams, ministers

www.facebook.com/gcfalpine/

ST. LUKE’S MISSIONARY EPISCOPAL

Welcomes you.

Holy Communion 11 am Sunday

1102 North 5th Street, Alpine, 837-1653

Father Henry- Pastor

ZEN MEDITATION
Morning Glory Sangha 

Rev. Jean O’Cuilinn, Minister, 364-2462 

Laura Belkin, 729-3063 

6 p.m. Monday Nights 

Unitarian Universalist Church 1308 N.5th St.

ALPINE GOSPEL CHURCH

Paster- Adam Lopez

Sunday services 10:30 & 7:30PM

212 N. 6th st. Alpine Texas

2838 AI

Alpine Branch
PO Box 2021 • Alpine, Texas 79831

432-837-1888 • 432-837-1889 fax
“Your People to People” Bank

Fort Davis

State Bank

This Devotional and Directory are sponsored by these businesses who encourage us to attend worship services.

Send updates to:

editor@alpineavalanche.com

BAM Automotive
1200 Hwy 118 South. • Alpine, TX 79830

432-837-0890 – Fax 432-837-0826

M-F 8am-5pm Closed for Lunch

Full Service Automotive Repair
Texas State Inspection Station

Exhaust Installation 

Lube & Oil Changes • Welding Repair

Holy Cross
Anglican Church

Holy Communion Sunday 10:30am
Wed. Evening 6:00pm

Wed. Evening Bible Study 6:30pm

Pastor - Damien GroutPastor Wyatt Boutwell

1901 W. Highway 90

Alpine, Texas 79830

432-837-5918

ALPINE SMALL ANIMAL AND 
LARGE ANIMAL SERVICES

Mary Dodson, D.V.M. | Zach Dodson, D.V.M.

2301 E. Hwy. 90
Alpine, TX 79830

432-837-5819

1200 Hwy 118 South � Alpine, TX 79830

432-837-0890 � Fax 432-837-0826

M-F 8am-5pm Closed for Lunch

Closing at noon on Fridays

Full Service Automotive Repair

In what activities did 
you participate in high 
school?

In high school I par-
ticipated in FTC, FRC, 
NHS, Marching Band, 
Concert Band, Academ-
ic UIL, Student Council 
and History Fair. 

Who was your favor-
ite teacher/coach, and 
why?

My favorite teacher 
was Coach Miranda and 
Mrs. Parson because 
they treated me like I 
was more than just a 
student and never failed 
to make me laugh even 
on the hardest days.

What was your fa-
vorite moment the last 
four years?

My favorite moment 

in the last 4 years is ad-

vancing to State History 

Fair with my bestie Ella.

What are your plans 

aft er high school?

I plan on attending 

New Mexico State Uni-

versity and majoring in 

Liberal Arts.

SENIOR SPOTLIGHT

Dulce Munoz

Dulce Munoz

Services Provided:
• Wire Transfers • Money Orders • Phone Cards • ATM

The Senior Spotlight is graciously sponsored by

We are very 
proud to 

support todays 
Youth!

Tugging At The Father’s Coattail

Could it get any crazier? The frenzy that is Christ-

mas is upon us. Relatives are in. The shoppers are out. 

Lights are up, and bank accounts are down. Children 

tug at fathers’ coattails and point to store shelves peti-

tioning, “please can I have…” We wonder how a child 

has managed to cram such a long Christmas list onto 

a little piece of stationary. Then, of course, there is our 

own list, right? It is not as long as a child’s list, but we 

feel that it is a lot to ask for: one non-stressful holiday 

moment, a husband that listens, or a tomorrow without 

cancer. As adults, our real list of wants tends not to be 

composed of toys or objects. Rather, it tends to be the 

desires of our hearts. We want peace instead of trouble, 

don’t we? Trading in confusion for clarity sounds nice, 

doesn’t it? Don’t we want healing? How about a mend-

ed relationship? Or maybe what you want for Christ-

mas is a new you: an authentic change. Or perhaps this 

Christmas you have entirely given up on wishing and 

laid aside your list-making pen long ago. After all, in 

the middle of the Christmas chaos, if you yelled out 

what you really want, would anyone listen? Does the 

list in your heart even matter? More often than not, we 

tell ourselves no; that our true desires do not matter, that 

our prayers are not heard, and that nothing will change. 

We leave miracles in the manger scene and joyful end-

ings to the Christmas movies. And so, year after year, 

we battle with the busiest, most overwhelming season 

of all. We drop our prayers to the fl oor and surrender to 

the crowded Christmas chaos. We opt to buy our com-

forts, and bury our desires.

If this sounds a little bit like your Christmas season, 

you’re not alone. If you have your stockings on the 

mantle and your prayers in the sock drawer, you’re not 
alone. In Mark 5:25-34 we are introduced to a woman 
who had never had a wish come true. For twelve years 
she suff ered a relentless hemorrhage in her body: “she 
endured much at the hands of various physicians, had 
spent all that she had, and was not helped at all – but 
had rather grown worse. Mark 5:26,” For her, disap-
pointment was set on repeat. Hope had been slowly 
draining - that is until she sees Jesus: “Having heard 
about Jesus, she slipped in from behind and touched 
his robe. She was thinking to herself, “If I can just 
put a fi nger on his robe, I can get well.” The moment 
she did, the fl ow of blood dried up. She could feel the 
change and knew her plague was over and done with, 
Mark 5:27-29.” Here, just when it seems like nothing 
can change this woman’s stars, Jesus comes walking 
down her street. He must have been just barely visible 
through the crowd following Him like the paparazzi. 
What a sliver of hope on a chaotic Galilean street 
corner. She knew nothing about Jesus except that He 
was worth putting hope in. She pushed all her chips 
,the few that she had left, in on Jesus. And despite the 
hustling, bustling, shoulder-to-shoulder crowd between 
her and Jesus that day, she reached out to Him. And 
guess what? He noticed. He felt her reaching arm and 
extended heart. What’s more is that He paused to en-
gage her face to face right in the midst of the crowd: 
“Daughter, your faith has made you well; go in peace 
and be healed of your affl  iction, Mark 5:34.” Though it 
may feel like you are just one of the crowd this Christ-
mas, take the chance on reaching out to Jesus with your 
heart’s hopes and desires. He has a listening ear, and 
the power to respond. Maybe we adults, much like 
children and this faithful Galilean woman, should once 
again return to tugging at the coattails of our Father this 
Christmas season.

BY CONNOR TRAVIS
Area Director, Big Bend Young Life

ESPRESSO...

Y POCO MAS

Located in Terlingua Ghostown next to 
La Posada Milagro Guesthouse
432-371-3044 
www.laposadamilagro.net
Open 8am - 2pm Mon. thru S.
Menu items (some  items change daily): 
Breakfast burritos, breakfast english 
muffins, eggs benedict, quiche, breakfast 
pastries, organic fair trade coffee, espresso, 
cappuccino /latte /mocha, fresh squeezed 
juices, smoothies, homemade soups, ham / 
turkey / chicken breast sandwiches, Reuben 
sandwiches, meatloaf sandwiches, curry 
chicken sandwiches, rotisserie chicken & 
picnic lunches, fruit pies,cobblers, brownies, 
tres leches cake.

COCINERO:  Beef • Chicken • Shrimp

STARTERS: Tortilla Soup Bowl • Jalapeno and Cilantro 
Soup • Bacon Wrapped Shrimp with Onion Jam and Pico 
de Gallo • Bacon Wrapped Asparagus • Tumbleweed 
Onion Rings with Spicy Serrano Ketchup • Alpine Black 
Bean & Chicken Nachos 

---------
CF Burger with Aged Cheddar Cheese on a Kaiser Roll • 
Fried Chile Relleno stuffed with Cream Cheese, Corn and 
Peppers • Carne Asada with Reata’s Cheese Enchiladas 
• Chicken Caesar Wrap with Hand Cut Fries • Tenderloin 
Tacos with Sundried Tomato Cream Sauce • Grilled 
Chicken Breast topped with Mango Chutney 

---------
SADDLE PACK COMBINATION:

 (Your choice of any two items) 

Cup of Tortilla Soup • Cup of Jalapeno and Cilantro Soup

Cup of Daily Soup • 1/2 Reata Club or Steak Sandwich

1/2 BLT Sandwich with Peppered Bacon

Restaurant Guide
$15 a week gets you a spot in our restaurant guide 

www.alpineavalanche.com

116 N 5th in Alpine, TX
432-837-4028 | www.alpinewine.com 

Lots of food and drinks • Happy hour and live music

Thursday- Saturday 11:30 to 9

Sunday- 11:30 to 6

The Christmas tree, located in front of Lawrence 
Hall on the Sul Ross campus shines brightly into 
the encroaching darkness.

Photo by Kara Gerbert

www.holidayinnexpress.com
www.facebook.com/gcfalpine
www.laposadamilagro.net
www.alpineavalanche.com
www.holycrossalpine.org
www.alpineavalanche.com
www.alpinechurchtx.org
www.alpinewine.com
www.mission.org
http://bigbenduu.org
www.bigbendcowboychurch.com
www.facebook.com/gcfalpine
www.morrisonhardware.com
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WES
      EXAST ROUNDUP

410 N. Fifth Street

P.O. Box 418

Alpine, Texas 79830

Offi ce 432-837-5801
Fax 432-837-3509

Kristin@ellysonabstract.com • www.ellysonabstract.com

ABSTRACT AND TITLE

BAIL BONDS

FreedomFreedom

Bail BondsBail Bonds
432-837-3293432-837-3293

24 Hour Service • 24 Hour Service • Major Credit Cards AcceptedMajor Credit Cards Accepted

Most Major Brands of Tires
Complete Muffler & Tailpipe Repair • Brakes • Shocks

Struts • Front End Alignments
24 Hr. Emergency Service

2601 E. Hwy 90, Alpine • 432-837-5030

AUTO

Call for Appointment

432-837-9789
511 W. Holland • Alpine

XPEL Paint Protection Film

Window Tinting • Auto Storage

Auto Detailing • Ceramic Coating

AUTO

BANKING

MEMBER FDIC          EQUAL HOUSING LENDER NMLS 410435 |  877.493.7862 | WTNB.com

Lobby & Drive-Up
Services Available!

Proudly Serving Our Community
ALPINE BRANCH

101 East Avenue E | Alpine, TX 79830

432.837.3375

INSIDE THE ALPINE PUBLIC LIBRARY AT

805 W. AVENUE E.

Shop ReReads online at 

AlpinePublicLibrary.org

BOOKS

Family Owned & Operated

DWAYNE AND

DYLAN MURRELL
Served Alpine Since 1995 • Over 30 Years Experience

506 W. Holland Ave. • Alpine • 432-837-7275
Towing Available • Estimates

Insurance Work Accepted
CALL FOR AN APPOINTMENT

5006 WW H ll d A Al i 43232 883737 727772755

BODY SHOP

(432) 837-0094(432) 837-0094
102 W. Avenue E • Alpine, TX 79830

109 W. Hwy. 90 • Marathon, TX • (432) 386-4500

115 W. 3rd • Pecos, TX 79772 • (432) 445-9000

CLOCK REPAIR

Family owned for 30 years.

509 W. Holland Ave. Alpine Tx.
mitchellsfurniture@gmail.com

432-837-0070

FURNITURE

HOME HEALTH

432-837-5907
www.agavehomehealth.com

Your only locally owned and operated 

Home Health Care Agency since 2011 

Serving the communities of

Alpine, Fort Davis, Marathon, Marfa,

Presidio, Redford & Shafter.

Our skilled services are customized to each individual’s health care needs.

We offer the following services in the privacy of your own home

Skilled 

Nursing

Physical 

Therapy

Occupational 

Therapy

Speech 

Therapy

DRUG STORE

Jill Jahn
PharmD

Owner/Pharmacist in charge

Monday-Friday
8 am-6 pm

Saturday 9 am-Noon

HIGHLAND DRUG

504 East Avenue E | Alpine, TX 79830

(432)837-3931

HOTELS

2271 West Interstate 10
Fort Stockton, TX 79735 

(432) 336-9600
www.fortstockton.hamptoninn.com

2115 Interstate 10 W.
Fort Stockton, TX 79734

432-336-7000 
800-780-7234

www.bestwestern.com

DENTAL

T O  A D V E R T I S E  Y O U R  B U S I N E S S  C A L L  4 3 2 - 8 3 7 - 3 3 3 4

O R  E M A I L  P U B L I S H E R @ A L P I N E AVA L A N C H E . C O M

Serving the Big Bend and Davis Mountains Country since 1891

LIQUOR

Great selection
 of liquor including

 bourbon, gin, 
and agave spirits

OPEN

Wednesday-Saturday

next to Brick Vault BBQ
VETERAN OWNED AND OPERATED

ACTION HEATINGACTION HEATING

AND COOLINGAND COOLING
SERVICING TRI-COUNTY AREA

Central heat and air - furnaces - mini splits
Installing American Standard Units

Installing Samsung Mini-Splits
Repair available for most brands

Preventive contracts available 

Call or text 432-386-0275 
Actionishot2@gmail.com 

LICENSE: TACLA27924E

AIR/HEAT

www.ellysonabstract.com
www.wtnb.com
www.library.org
www.agavehomehealth.com
www.fortstockton.hamptoninn.com
www.bestwestern.com


 

Subscribe
today!

432.837.3334

www.alpine
avalanche.com

www.alpineavalanche.com

REAL ESTATE MOBILE HOMES 
FOR RENT

FOR RENT/LEASE FOR RENT/LEASE WANT TO BUY

Avalanche Classifieds
ERRORS - Please check your 

ad the fi rst day of publication. We 
are only responsible for the fi rst 
incorrect insertion of any ad. Pub-
lisher’s liability for damages result-
ing from errors in any advertising 
that it has agreed to publish shall 
be limited to the amount actu-
ally received by the publisher in 
consideration for its agreement to 
publish the advertisement in ques-

tion. It shall not be responsible for 
any consequential damages suf-
fered by any party.

DEADLINES - All ads are due 

in the offi  ce by 12:00 (noon) on 

Tuesday.

HOURS- 
You may 
place your 
ad in person 
at 118 N. 5th 
St., Alpine, 
TX 79831 
from 8 a.m. 
to 5 p.m. 

Call 432-837-3334.
CANCELLATIONS - All ads 

may be cancelled for the next 
publication until 12:00 (noon) on 
the Monday before publication.

ACCEPTANCE - Th e pub-
lisher wants to do everything that 
is possible within the confi nes of 
good taste and legal constraints 
to help you advertise your prod-
uct or service to the best advan-
tage. We reserve the right to edit 
or reject any copy or insertion 

that does not meet our standards 
of acceptance. Th e Alpine Ava-
lanche does not run ads for any-
one whose balance on previous 
ads is not current.

PAYMENT - All Classifi ed Ads 
must be paid in advance.

EMAIL - Send your Classi-
fi ed Ads to the Alpine Avalanche 
by email at bookkeeping@alpine
avalanche.com.

$10
FOR 20 WORDS

30¢ FOR EACH
ADDITIONAL WORD

ALL MAJOR CREDIT 

CARDS ACCEPTED
PAYMENTS: MUST BE MADE IN ADVANCE • CASH • CHECK • CREDIT 

604 n. 6TH St. East, 

Marathon.  ½ a city 

block in Marathon.  

Call 325-668-1390  

MOBILE HOMES 
FOR RENT

3 bedroom 1 

½ bath home, 

recently renovated, 

located in Alpine.  

$700/month with 

deposit.  Washer 

and dryer hookups 

and all kitchen ap-

pliances included.  

432-249-0569  

Mobile homes and 

spaces. Close to 

Sul Ross University.  

Frontier Mobile 

Home Village. 1102 

N. 9th St. trailer #35 

Alpine.  Call 432-

837-2736    

Mobile HOME - 

2bed, 1bath, new 

fl oors, updated 

kitchen, bath-

room has W/D 

hookup. No 

Smoking. Pets 

considered (non-

refundable de-

posit), Water/trash 

service provided 

$822/month-

to-month lease, 

plus gas & electric. 

$822/Deposit.  

App & Credit 

Check required.  

Call or TEXT 

979.997.0040

FOR RENT/LEASE  

Small House for 

Rent.  432-386-0363  

FORT DAVIS HOUSE 

FOR RENT, $1600 

per month. 432-

249-0030  

Rentals Available. 

Call Rhonda Cole 

432-837-5539  

102 Baeza Circle 

Hse#2 – Fort Davis, 

2 BR/1 Bath, rent 

$1,000.00/mo + 

deposit 432-249-

0293  

106 N. Garnet – 

2-bedroom for rent.  

432-294-2765 or 

432-837-3503  

407 E Lockhart 

#5 Studio Apart-

ment for Rent Rent 

$595.00 /mo + 

Deposit 432-249-

0293  

407 E Lockhart 

#7 - 1 BR / 1 Bath 

Rent $795.00 / mo 

+ Deposit 432-249-

0293  

407 E. Lockhart 

Apt#3, 1 BR/1Bath , 

Rent $725.00 /mo + 

Deposit, 432-249-

0293

407 E Lockhart 

Apt#7, 1 BR/ 1 Bath , 

Rent $795.00/mo + 

Deposit, 432-249-

0293

603 E Ave E - 2 

BR/1Bath, Rent 

$795.00 + Deposit, 

432-249-0293  

For rent – A 

frame, 6 miles 

south of Alpine, 2 

bedroom/2 bath, 

$1,100/month 

plus deposit, 

possible pets.  All 

electric, fi replace, 

washer and dryer 

hookups.  432-

249-0569  

HELP WANTED

Hampton Inn is 

seeking dedicated 

employees to fi ll 

night audit.  Excel-

lent pay and ben-

efi ts.  Please apply 

in person at 2607 

West Highway 90. 

Holiday Inn Express 

is seeking dedi-

cated employees to 

fi ll front desk, night 

audit, and house-

keeping positions. 

Please apply in 

person at 2004 East 

Highway 90.   

WANT TO BUY

I buy cast iron skil-

lets please text or 

call 512-963-7533  

Want to buy old 

Colt pistols and 

old Winchester 

Lever Action rifl es. 

Daytime phone 

#: 432-294-2094. 

Nights/weekends: 

432-364-2234  

HOUSEKEEPER

Looking for house-

keeper, weekly 

for large three-

bedroom home 

in Alpine. Duties 

includes gen-

eral cleaning, beds, 

fans, baseboards, 

bathrooms, appli-

ances and more. 

Please call 512-963-

7533. references 

necessary.   

GARAGE SALE 

3 Family garage sale:  

Furniture and lots of 

things.  9Am Friday 

and Saturday.  305 

North 6th Street.

MISCELLANEOUS

Double Bar SD 

Boutique offers 

women’s clothes, 

Western boots for 

the entire family.  

Find on FB.  Mention 

this ad for 20% off.   
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WES
    EXAST ROUNDUP

Serving the Big Bend and Davis Mountains Country since 1891TREATING YOURSELF TREATING YOURSELF 

TO NEW CLIENTS?TO NEW CLIENTS?

WE HAVEWE HAVE

YOU COVERED!YOU COVERED!

GIVE US A CALL 

TODAY & RESERVE 

YOUR SPACE!

432-837-3334

PROPANE

ALPINE  |  432.837.2518  |  MARATHON

432-386-4422

GAS  |  DIESEL  |  PROPANEEE

SEPTIC SERVICES

Specializing in Ranch & Rural Properties in the Big
Bend & Highlands of West Texas

(888)729-4424 • (432)249-0401
P.O. Box 726, Marfa,TX 79843

Cleat L. Stephens, Broker

cleat@findaranch.com

FindARanchOutWest.com

WELL SERVICE

SPA

432-837-4101  | Cell: 432-294-0351
201 E. Holland  | Alpine 

Angie Portillo
HAIR STYLIST

REAL ESTATE

REAL ESTATEMOVING

TIRE DISPOSAL

Tire Disposal
Legally dispose of scrap tires!
(TCEQ Permitted facility).
Fees: $8/semi tire and $6/auto, pickup, and trailer tires when
delivered to West Odessa, TX
No super singles, agriculture or machinery tires.
Add $4/tire extra for pick-up service in Ft. Stockton. & $6/tire

extra for pick-up service in Marathon & Alpine.

          (50 tire minimum for pick-up service)

Open daily during daylight hours. Cash, cards, checks okay.

Call  Call  432-614-1865432-614-1865    for more information.for more information.

REAL ESTATE | LAND | RANCH | HOME | INVESTMENT

Front End Clerk
and

Pharmacy Technician
Full time or part time. Pick 
up an application or bring 
resume with references to

HIGHLAND
DRUG

504 East Avenue E

We are hiring We are hiring 

605 E. Holland

in Alpine, Texas

TWIN PEAKS
is hiring a Fulltime 
assistant manager 
trainee starting at 

$12.50 an hour.

After completing 
a minimum of 90 
days training and 

successfully meeting a 
series of benchmarks, 

a promotion to 
Assistant Manager 

and a raise to $15.50 
will be given.

Please apply
in person.

www.west.com
www.legacybrokergroup.com
www.alpineavalanche.com
www.avalanche.com
www.avalanche.com
www.skinnersdrillingbigbend.com
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For info, please call 432-837-4812

Applications can be picked up at
our locations or online at: 

pchsmedclinic.org 

Applications maybe picked up at
1605 N. Ft. Davis Hwy.

Please call us before arrival
432-837-4812

• FULL TIME IT

 SPECIFIC SOFTWARE, PREFER MEDICAL SOFTWARE 

EXPERIENCE 

• IT SPECIALIST

• MEDICAL DOCTOR

• FAMILY NURSE PRACTITIONER 

• NURSE- CNA OR NA

• FULL TIME- NURSE SUPERVISOR

• DENTIST

 Must be licensed in the State of Texas, Alpine Location

• PART TIME - DENTAL HYGIENIST,

 Alpine Location 

• DENTAL HYGIENIST- FULL TIME

• PROGRAM COORDINATOR -

 Collaborate with team to ensure program process and 

outcomes.

• HUMAN RESOURCE REP.

 (Bachelors required)

• STAFF ACCOUNTANT (Bachelors required)

 Alpine Location 

• FULL TIME MEDICAL FRONT DESK 

RECEPTIONIST 

• FT FRONT DESK RECEPTIONIST

• FULL TIME DENTAL FRONT DESK 

RECEPTIONIST

Now Hiring

The Alpine Avalanche, an award-winning community newspaper 

since 1892, seeks a multi-talented reporter. We aim high and 

expect reporters to establish relationships in their coverage 

areas to best monitor the pulse of the community. 

Reporters should be motivated, self-starters who understand the 

signifi cance of community journalism.

Photography and copy editing skills are required. Knowledge of 

AP Style is preferred.

The Avalanche off ers competitive wages; health insurance; and 

paid vacation, plus a creative work environment. Nighttime and 

weekend work required. Not a remote position. Pay is negotiable.

SKILLS AND QUALIFICATIONS

• Strong reporting and writing skills

• Demonstrated hard-news ability

• Strong news judgment

• Appreciation for business and economic reporting

• Strong teamwork and collaboration skills

• Good relationship building and source cultivation skills

• Understand writing to target audiences

Send resume and writing samples to 

Publisher@AlpineAvalanche.com

          Full Time

REPORTER/JOURNALIST

STATE OF TEXAS
COUNTY OF BREWSTER

CITATION BY PUBLICATION
CAUSE NO. CVB22005

To: ARTHUR A. BECKMAN, EFFA LOU BENNETT, FRANK J. BROSCH, LOUISE 
BRUEGGMANN, SOPHIE BRUEGGMANN, WALTER BRUEGGMANN, HENRY A. 
CALLOWAY, FRANK CASPER AND WIFE, R. M. CHAMBERS, WILLIAM CLANTON, O. 
C. CLAYTON, HARRY D. COFIELD, COLUMBIA INVESTMENT COMPANY, ALICE M. 
COOPER , WILLIAM COOPER, GLENN C. CRAIG, E. S. DAVIS, DONNA DIETZEN, PAUL 
R. DIETZEN, D. A. FOLEY, ROSA FOLEY, ARTHUR W. GARRETT, M. E. HILL, PEARL 
D. HINER, FREDERICK T. HOLLIDAY, H.B. HORTON, WALTER A. JONES, HOMER E. 
MARLEY, CLARISSA T. MIDKIFF, EMERY L. MIDKIFF, B. C. MILHOAN, L. MILHOAN, 
SAMUEL D. MILLER, SIDNEY S. MILLER, RALPH S. NORWOOD, DOROTHY L PHILLIPS, 
CLARENCE PLATT, HARRY T. PRITCHARD, ORAN A. PROVINCE, ELIZABETH RINEHART, 
BEUFORD W. SHOOK, LEONE H. SHOOK, JOHN O. SPAHR, KATHERINE STEPHENSON, 
T. STEPHENSON, ROBERT H. TAFT, ZONA A. TAFT, TEXAS BIG BEND LAND COMPANY, 
GROVER H. TODD, J. WARD A. WELLER, AND W. R. WRIGHT, and ANY AND ALL KNOWN 
OR UNKNOWN OWNERS OR CLAIMANTS OF ANY INTEREST, RIGHT, OR TITLE IN: 
Twenty-nine (29) tracts comprised of approximately 569.57 acres located in the E/2 and W/2 
of Survey 5, Block G-11, JH Miller Survey, and thirteen (13) tracts comprised of approximately 
475.70 acres, located in Survey 9, Block 247, T St&L Survey, Brewster County, Texas

NOTICE TO DEFENDANT: YOU HAVE BEEN SUED. YOU MAY EMPLOY AN ATTORNEY. 
IF YOU OR YOUR ATTORNEY DO NOT FILE A WRITTEN ANSWER WITH THE CLERK 
WHO ISSUED THIS CITATION BY 10:00 A.M. ON THE MONDAY NEXT FOLLOWING THE 
EXPIRATION OF FORTY-TWO (42) DAYS AFTER YOU WERE SERVED THIS CITATION 
STATED THIS 5TH DAY OF DECEMBER, 2022, AND PETITION, A DEFAULT JUDGMENT 
MAY BE TAKEN AGAINST YOU.

You are hereby commanded to appear by fi ling a written answer to the petition of plaintiffs at 
or before 10 o’clock a.m. the Monday next after the expiration of forty-two days, after the date 
of service of this citation stated this 5th day of December, 2022, before the Honorable Roy 
B. Ferguson, 394th Judicial District Court of Brewster County, Texas at the courthouse in the 
city of Alpine, Texas.

Said petition was fi led in said court, on the 10th day of January 2022, in cause number 
CVB22005 on the docket of said court and styled:

RICHARD G. ANDERSON, AS TURSTEE OF THE ADOBE WALL RANCH TRUST; 
RICHARD G. ANDERSON AS TRUSTEE OF THE RICHARD G. ANDERSON TRUST; 
VLB INTERESTS, LTD.; EBS INTERESTS, LTD., WRB INTERESTS, LTD.; and BFH 

RANCHING, LTD.

VS.

MICHAEL BANAYAN; ARTHUR A. BECKMAN, EFFA LOU BENNETT; S. E. BOUKNIGHT; 
FRANK J. BROSCH; LOUISE BRUEGGMANN; SOPHIE BRUEGGMANN; WALTER 

BRUEGGMANN; HENRY A. CALLOWAY; FRANK CASPER AND WIFE; R. M. CHAMBERS; 
WILLIAM CLANTON; O. C. CLAYTON; HARRY D. COFIELD; COLUMBIA INVESTMENT 
COMPANY; ALICE M. COOPER; WILLIAM COOPER; GLENN C. CRAIG; E. S. DAVIS; 

DONNA DIETZEN; PAUL R. DIETZEN; D.A. FOLEY; ROSA FOLEY; ARTHUR W. 
GARRETT; M. E. HILL; PEARL D. HINER; FREDERICK T. HOLLIDAY; H. B. HORTON; 

WALTER A. JONES; ADELE W. KETTER; HOMER E. MARLEY; CLARISSA T. MIDKIFF; 
EMERY L. MIDKIFF; B. C. MILHOAN; L. L. MILHOAN; SAMUEL D. MILLER; SIDNEY S. 
MILLER; RALPH S. NORWOOD; DOROTHY L. PHILLIPS; CLARENCE PLATT; HARRY 
T. PRITCHARD; ORAN A. PROVINCE; ELIZABETH RINEHART; BEUFORD W. SHOOK; 

LEONE H. SHOOK; JOHN O. SPAHR, KATHERINE STEPHENSON; T. J. STEPHENSON; 
ROBERT H TAFT; ZONA A. TAFT; TEXAS BIG BEND LAND COMPANY; GROVER H. 

TODD; H. J. WARD; C. A WELLER; and W.R. WRIGHT.

The nature of this cause is to wit: CLAIMS FOR ADVERSE POSSESSISON AND QUITE 
TITLE OF THE REAL PROPERTY MORE FULLY AND PARTICULARY DESCRIBED AS 
THE FOLLOWING: Twenty-nine (29) tracts comprised of approximately 569.57 acres, 
located in the E/2 and W/2 of Survey 5, Block G-11, JH Miller Survey and thirteen (13) 
tracts comprised of approximately 475.70 acres, located in Survey 9, BLock 247, T 
St&L Survey, AND FOR A DECLARATION OF A FEE SIMPLE TITLE IN PLAINTIFFS AS IS 
MORE FULLY SHOWN BY PLAINTIFFS’ PETITION ON FILE IN THIS SUIT.

The offi cer executing this citation shall promptly serve the same according to requirements of 
law, and mandates thereof, and make due return as the law directs.

Issued and given under my hand and seal of said court at Alpine, Brewster County, Texas this 
the 5TH day of DECEMBER, 2022

ATTORNEY FOR PLAINTIFFS:  Sara Fellows Martinez, District Clerk
SARAH SIBLEY KLEIN  203 N. 7th Street
121 N 6th Street   Alpine, Texas 79830
Alpine, Texas 79830
     By: _________________________

Facilities maintenance positions available at the The University of 
Texas at Austin-McDonald Observatory, a major astronomical research 
observatory located 16 miles from Fort Davis, Texas, in the beautiful 
Davis Mountains. If you are mechanically inclined and would like 
to work at one of the world’s premier astronomical facilities, with 
an excellent team performing maintenance on all aspects of our 
infrastructure, we have openings to suit all levels of skill and experience, 
with opportunities for learning and growth. For more details, or to apply, 
go to https://utaustin.wd1.myworkdayjobs.com/UTstaff and search for 
job requisition number.

Technical Trades Crew Leader

(Job Requisition Number: R_00020398)

This supervisory position oversees a small crew of facilities maintenance 
professionals performing routine and preventative maintenance in 
a variety of fi elds including electrical, HVAC, plumbing, hydraulics, 
carpentry and more. Must be able to perform the work alongside the 
crew. Starts at $50,000.

Mechanic/Technician (Utilities)

(Job Requisition Number: R_00023715)

Do you have experience with a Public Water Supply or Wastewater 
Treatment? This position will be primarily tasked with keeping the water 
and wastewater fl owing at the Observatory, including maintaining wells, 
pumps, piping, and working with our modern package wastewater plant, 
monitoring SCADA systems, and accurate recordkeeping. A general 
knowledge of facilities maintenance, including electrical and plumbing, 
is a must. Starts at $41,000.

Mechanic/Technician

(Job Requisition Number: R_00021874)

Do you have specialized experience in any of the many varied 
maintenance fi elds? Our Mechanic/Technicians may fi nd themselves 
involved in repair and maintenance of vehicles, air conditioners, and 
appliances, or may be tasked with residential or commercial wiring, 
plumbing, carpentry, or whatever needs routinely present themselves in 
a remote facility. Starts at $41,000.

Groundskeeper

(Job Requisition Number: R_00023128)

Like to work outdoors? Do you have experience using and maintaining 
outdoor power equipment such as zero-turn mowers, string trimmers 
and chainsaws? This entry-level position is responsible for maintaining 
the beautiful grounds at McDonald Observatory. Also helps with basic 
facility maintenance tasks which provides a great opportunity to learn 
while doing. Forestry and Wildlands planning knowledge a plus. Starts 
at $32,000

(The University of Texas at Austin offers a great State of Texas benefi ts 
package including full health insurance and retirement benefi ts. 
An Equal Opportunity/Affi rmative Action Employer committed to 
diversity. These positions are security sensitive; conviction verifi cation 
conducted on applicant selected.)

No. PR03096

IN THE ESTATE OF § IN THE COUNTY

 § COURT

 § 

FRANKLIN RICHARD HOUSE  §

A/K/A FRANKLIN R. HOUSE, § OF

 § 

DECEASED § BREWSTER COUNTY,

   TEXAS

NOTICE TO CREDITORS

Notice is hereby given that original Letters 

Testamentary for the Estate of Franklin Richard 

House a/k/a Franklin R. House, Deceased, were 

issued on June 22, 2022, in Cause No. PR03096 

pending in the County Court of Brewster 

County, Texas, to: Franklin Richard House, Jr.

All persons having claims against this Estate 

which is currently being administered are 

required to present them to the undersigned 

within the time and in the manner prescribed 

by law.

c/o:  Stephen T. Brischke 

Attorney at Law

15 N. Main Street

Temple, TX  76501

DATED the 29th day of September, 2022.

/s/ Stephen T. Brischke 

Stephen T. Brischke

State Bar No.: 24045552 

15 North Main

Temple, TX  76501

Telephone:  (254) 744-8333

Facsimile:  (254) 774-9353

E-mail:  stephenbrischke@bcswlaw.com

ALPINE, TEXAS
101 E. SUL ROSS AVENUE

104 N. 2ND STREET

(432) 837-1182

Now hiring multiple positions 

within both Alpine and

Fort Davis Locations.

Flexible Hours and School 

Schedule. Please apply at any 

of our locations in person.

EOE.

Serving the Big Bend and Davis Mountains Country since 1891

432-837-3334 | www.alpineavalanche.com

On Tuesday, Brewster County 

Judge Eleazar Cano ordered all 

individuals living in the county 

to stay at home in their place of 

residence, prohibited all pub-

lic or private gatherings of any 

size, shut down all but essential 

businesses, and banned all travel 

except for essential activities.

In addition, he imposed a coun-

ty-wide curfew that ordered mem-

bers of the public to remain at their 

residences between 10 p.m.-5 a.m.

Cano’s supplemental order was 

effective at 11:59 p.m. on March 

31, and will continue until 11:59 

p.m. on April 7. The 

order can be seen in 

its entirety at the 

Alpine Avalanche 

Facebook page or 

alpineavalanche.

com.

As of press time, 

no cases of the coro-

navirus had yet been 

identi� ed in the Tri-County area.

Then at an emergency meeting 

Wednesday, the court designated 

Alpine pediatrician Dr. Ekta Es-

covar as the Brewster County lo-

cal health authority as it pertains 

to COVID-19 subject matter, 

and Cano said her duties could 

possibly expand in the future. 

Commissioner, Pct. 1, Betse 

Esparza pointed out that the 

county and the commissioners 

had already been named in a 

lawsuit and that Escovar could 

be a part of legal action in the 

future. Escovar con� rmed that 

she was aware.

Big Bend Regional Medi-

cal Center CEO Rick Flores 

clari� ed that Escovar would be 

functioning with the county as 

an independent medical provider 

and not as a representative of the 

Medical Center.

Also on Tuesday, Governor 

Greg Abbott told Texans to stay 

at home except for essential 

services and activities, and an-

nounced that schools would re-

main closed until at least May 4.

Abbott’s order goes into ef-

fect at 12:01 tonight and lasts 

until April 30, aligning it with 

the new end date for social-dis-

tancing guidelines announced 

by President Donald Trump on 

Monday.

The order supersedes the one 

Abbott issued March 19 limiting 

social gatherings to 10 people. 

The new order narrows that sig-

nificantly, and asks Texans to 

minimize social gatherings and 

in-person contact with people who 

are not in the same household.

INSIDE

Serving the Big Bend and Davis Mountains Country since 1891
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Thursday, April 2, 2020  •  $1

BY ROXANNE HILL

Staff  Writer

BY GAIL DIANE YOVANOVICH

Managing Editor

See ONLINE • 6

See SHUTDOWN • 6

Alpine Middle School 

� fth grade math teacher 

Amanda Bolaños holds 

a sign showing love and 

encouragement to her 

students in the face of 

the school closures due 

to the coronavirus.

Technology and learn-

ing go hand in hand, and 

Alpine ISD is at the fore-

front, making sure stu-

dents are still fulfilling 

their educational respon-

sibilities, despite the state-

wide school shutdown due 

to COVID-19 concerns. 

Alpine High School 

Principal Justin Gonza-

les said 60% of the high 

school students were using 

a program called Edgenu-

ity, a leading provider of 

online learning for kinder-

garten through 12th grade. 

AISD uses online 

instruction for 

at-home learning 
Cano shuts down county

Lunch from the lunch ladies

Orders shelter-in-place, curfew

Eleazar 

Cano

YEARLY SUBSCRIPTION

MAILED TO YOUR DOOR
$42

Subscribe today!
432.837.3334

www.alpineavalanche.com

Reach potential buyers

when you advertise 

in the Classifi eds!

Place your ad today at

432-837-3334
or 

publisher@alpineavalanche.com

One Spot.
Lots of 

Possibilities!

CARS, TRUCKS,
MOTORCYCLES & MORE

HOMES FOR
SALE & FOR RENT

LOCAL & REGIONAL JOBS

PETS FOR ADOPTION

GARAGE SALES

BARGAINS GALORE

AND MUCH, 
MUCH MORE.

ALPINE 
AVALANCHE
CLASSIFIEDS

www.alpineavalanche.com
www.pchsmedclinic.org
www.alpineavalanche.com
https://utaustin.wdl.myworkdayjobs.com/utstaff
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LOOKING
for Full time or part time work?

WE CAN HELP!
We are currently looking to hire

MORNING SHIFTS.
6am-2pm or 8am-5pm

We can accommodate any schedule you have
• Starting pay - $10/ per hour
• Closing pays 10% more per hour
• 5% weekend differential
• Benefits- Health and 401K
• Overtime Available 
• Paid Vacation
• College Assistance 
• Flexible schedule
• Uniform provided
• Discounts on meals

MAINTENANCE (CUSTODIAN) CREW
• Basic duties: 
• Will keep lobby, back storage, washing 

machine/mop sink area and kitchen areas 
clean and neat. 

• Collect trash from lobby, kitchen and 
outdoor containers and dispose of same 
in dumpster. Keep area around trash and 
cardboard dumpsters as clean as possible. 

• Wash towels and prepare towel bucket for 
use in front counter. 

• Check and clean bathrooms on a regular 
(hourly) basis. 

• Break up and compact cardboard as 
needed and put in outside blue cardboard 
dumpster 

• Correct any hazardous or unsafe condition 
observed or notify on-duty manager of the 
problem 

• Assist with truck deliveries as needed. 
Check freezer and walk-in refrigerator 
for temperature check, neatness and 
cleanliness. 

• Starting pay is $13.00 Per hour

Text “mcdworksforme” to 36453
Mcdonalds.com/careers

900 E. Avenue E Alpine Texas

Visit Big Bend is currently accepting applications for a full-time 
Administrative Assistant. This position will require 40 hours 

include occasional weekend and holiday work and travel in 
the Brewster County area. 

Visit Big Bend is funded by the Brewster County Hotel/
Motel Occupancy tax and operates under the administrative 
direction of the Brewster County Judge and Brewster County 
Commissioner’s Court. This Administrative Assistant position 
would be an employee of Brewster County and would need 
to understand and abide by the Brewster County Employee 
Handbook.

to perform duties under the direction of the Executive Director 
of the Brewster County Tourism Council. These duties include 

A Tourism/DMO industry background is preferred and a good 
knowledge of the various areas and attractions in Brewster 

experience as well as a full Brewster County insurance and 

also be emailed to: Robert@visitbigbend.com. For a full job 

EOE.

TransPecos Banks continues to grow and needs 
additional hard working, dedicated employees 

 
UNIVERSAL TELLERS - We are hiring both Full 

$500 hiring bonus

Please apply at 

 

TransPecos Banks,  

P. O. Box 9600, Alpine, Texas 

432-837-0094

Email resume to:  HR@bigbend.com  
OR Mail a current resume to 

BBT, Attn: HR
808 N. 5th St.

Alpine, TX 79830
Please no phone calls.

EOE Employer
Veterans are encouraged to apply

*Terms and Conditions apply.
BBT participates in E-Verify and promotes a 

Drug-Free Workplace.

AVAILABLE  POSITIONS

For more information we 
invite you to visit https://

www.bigbend.com/about-us/
employment/

Technology Services Associate
(Terlingua/Lajitas)

This career opportunity is in the heart of Big Bend.  
The ideal candidate will be technically inclined, 
have a strong desire to succeed and capable of 
delivering world-class customer service.  The job 
entails networking comprehension, installation 
and troubleshooting of fixed wireless, fiber to the 
home, Wi-Fi services, and other customer premise 
services as well as copper loop installation, repair 
and troubleshooting. 

2 Construction Technicians
Candidates will need to like working with their 
hands and like working outdoors.  In this position, 
candidates will be burying fiber and operating 
heavy equipment.  Individuals should expect 
physically challenging assignments as well as a 60 
lb. lifting requirement.

Sales & Business Development Lead
This is a great and rare opportunity for a motivated 
Sales Lead to help grow our business.  This includes 
a vast array of quality telecommunications products 
and services in the Big Bend Region and beyond.  
The ideal candidate will have at least three (3) years 
of sales experience with previous experience in the 
Telecommunications industry considered a definite 
plus. 

Action Heating Action Heating 
and Coolingand Cooling

is hiring.is hiring.

Starting wage is $18 to Starting wage is $18 to 
$20 based on experience. $20 based on experience. 

Will train. Service techs Will train. Service techs 
earn hours with the state earn hours with the state 
to become licensed. Great to become licensed. Great 
work hours with overtime work hours with overtime 

available (if wanted).  Great available (if wanted).  Great 
opportunity for the newly opportunity for the newly 

high school graduate. high school graduate. 

CallCall

432-386-0275432-386-0275

HELP WANTED
FORT DAVIS STATE BANK – ALPINE

FORT DAVIS STATE BANK is accepting 
applications for a PART-TIME TELLER position 
in ALPINE.  Requirements for this position are 

basic office and computer skills, experienced 
dealing with money, customer service skills, 

willing to be a team player and work up 
to 25 hours.  Bilingual preferred but not a 

requirement. Applications are available at any of 
our three locations or at our website www.fdsb.

com under employment opportunities.  

Fort Davis State Bank is an Equal Opportunity Employer.

Click on the 

Classifi eds tab at

www.alpineavalanche.com

THEN

CLICK

Trade your unwanted 
items for fast cash with 

the Classifi eds.

P.O. Box 719
Alpine, TX 79831

ALPINE 
AVALANCHE
CLASSIFIEDS

RIGHT
ON THE 
MONEY!

The Classifi eds

PLACE YOUR
AD TODAY

432-837-3334
publisher@alpineavalanche.com

Catch each Friday Night wrap up in the

Alpine Avalanche! 
Exclusives from coaches, players and fans.STAY IN TOUCH 

HOME DELIVERY

DIGITAL

432-837-3334



Boxes located at the Alpine Police Department sit 
ready to be fi lled with unwrapped gifts for less for-
tunate children. 

Avalanche photo by Kara Gerbert

Operation 
Blue Santa

Karen Collins sells her hand crafted Christmas 
gnomes to benefi t the Alpine Humane Society at 
Saturday’s Mountain Country Christmas bazaar 
held at the Alpine Civic Center.

Avalanche photos by Kara Gerbert

Christmas Bazaar

Daynna Torres of Wicked Concoctions sells her 
multiple varieties of jellies, mustards, and meals 
in a jar at the Mountain Country Christmas ba-
zaar held this past weekend at the Alpine Civic 
Center.

www.alpineavalanche.com
www.tranpecosbanks.com
www.bigbend.com/about-us
www.mcdonalds.com/careers


 

 If I were to guess, I 
would imagine many 
of my readers, at some 
point in their lives, re-
ceived a food gift dur-
ing the holidays. At what 
point did this lose its’ 
appeal. Have we become 
so indolent that we just 
can’t be bothered. Is the 
greater drive of reliance 
on technology to blame. 
These are questions to 
ponder as we head to-
wards Christmas.

 I always remember 
giving and receiving 
food gifts during the 
holidays. Whether it be 
that insufferable fruit 
cake, usually sent by an 
older family member, or 

almond bark, fudge, or 

cookies, it was some-

thing to look forward 

to. It is something that 

should come full circle. 

Unlike fashion fads that 

come and go, gifting 

goodies for the holidays 

should never be out of 
fashion and definitely 
not a fad. It should be a 
practice that continues 
every year.

 One may think, that 
writing a food column 
is the reasoning behind 
believing this tradition 
should be brought back. 
In fact, that is the very 
last reason I feel the gift-
ing of food should hap-
pen. Gifts of food are 
highly personal. They 
are an act that comes 
from the heart. They 
say to the person or per-
sons receiving it that the 
time was taken to make 
something personable, 
and that they were top-

most on your mind. 
They are also a great 
way of being introduced 
to new treats and eats as 
well as sharing recipes 
for those items you en-
joy the most. And it can 
also be an economical 
way to spread holiday 
love through food. 

 When I was younger, 
I always looked forward 
to receiving cookies 
from one of my close 
friends and her mom. 
They made the best al-
mond cookies and oat-
meal chocolate chip 
cookies ever. We also 
received other food gifts 
from family friends such 
as fudge and snack mix-
tures lovingly called 
‘trash.’ At times friends 
would bring over cakes 
and breads as well. Our 
home always responded 
in kind, usually in the 
form of cookies. Some-
times however we would 
bake mini pound cakes 
or pumpkin bread. It 
wasn’t what was made, 
but that it was made to 
begin with. It was made 
with love, and it was 
made with intention. It 
seems that so much of 
this has been lost to the 
ideology of today’s soci-
ety.

 With all this in mind, 
and with the rapid ap-
proach of Christmas on 
the horizon, I urge you to 
think about gifting food 
for the holidays. Food 
prepared by your hands, 
in your kitchen, or even 
one you borrowed. Not 
something shopped for, 
or pre-prepared in a fac-

tory setting, but home-

made from the heart. If 

you are not a baker or 

a cook, then seek one 

out, and have them pre-

pare the culinary delight 

you seek to give. After 

all, it is the thought that 

counts and not the dollar 

amount assigned.
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The retreat of tradition
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ALPINE TEXAS

Why the loss of food gifting during the holidays should be revisited
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Christmas 
Open House

YOU’RE INVITED
to our

YOU’RE INVITED 
to our

REFRESHMENTS PROVIDED

THURSDAY, DECEMBER 15, 2022 
9 AM • 3 PM

YOU’RE INVITED 
to our

Christmas 
Open House

Christmas 
Open House

by kara gerbert

HEAD OVER 
MEALS

Courtesy Photo

Neiman Marcus Cookies

Directions:
1. Cream the butter and sugars to-

gether.
2. Add the eggs and vanilla
3. Blend the oatmeal in a blender until 

it is a fine powder and then mix with 
the flour, salt, baking powder, and 
baking soda.

4. Blend the dry ingredients into the 

butter and sugar mixture. 

5. Stir in the chocolate and nuts.

6. Roll into small balls and place two 

inches apart on a cookie sheet. 

7. Bake at 375 degrees for 10 minutes. 

Do not overcook.

Makes 60 cookies

Ingredients:
1 cup of butter
2 cups all-purpose flour
1 teaspoon baking soda
1 cup of sugar
5 cups regular oatmeal
1 cup packed brown sugar

½ teaspoon salt
12 oz. bag of milk chocolate chips
1 4 oz. Hershey’s bar, grated
2 eggs
1 teaspoon baking powder
1 teaspoon vanilla
3 cups of pecans or walnuts, chopped

Courtesy of Macy Chionsini

www.fcc.gov/acp
www.wtnb.com
www.wtnb.com

